

# **East Tennessee State University** Digital Commons @ East **Tennessee State University**

**Electronic Theses and Dissertations** 

Student Works

5-2014

# The Effectiveness of the Implementation of the Kids Eat Right RD Parent Empowerment Program at Johnson City Head Start Centers

Emily M. Stern East Tennessee State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://dc.etsu.edu/etd



Part of the Nutrition Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Stern, Emily M., "The Effectiveness of the Implementation of the Kids Eat Right RD Parent Empowerment Program at Johnson City Head Start Centers" (2014). Electronic Theses and Dissertations. Paper 2325. https://dc.etsu.edu/etd/2325

This Thesis - unrestricted is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Works at Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons @ East Tennessee State University. For more information, please contact digilib@etsu.edu.

# The Effectiveness of the Implementation of the Kids Eat Right RD Parent Empowerment

Program at Johnson City Head Start Cen				

A thesis

presented to

the faculty of the Department of Allied Health Science

East Tennessee State University

In partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree

Masters of Science in Clinical Nutrition

by

Emily Michelle Stern

May 2014

Dr. Michelle Lee, Chair

Eileen Cress

Elizabeth Lowe

Keywords: childhood obesity; healthy habits for children; Head Start; socioeconomic status; family meals; sweetened beverages

#### **ABSTRACT**

The Effectiveness of the Implementation of the *Kids Eat Right RD Parent Empowerment*Program at Johnson City Head Start Centers

by

## **Emily Stern**

Obesity among children is a public health concern. Preschool-aged children, especially those from low-income families, are no exception to the obesity epidemic. During the *RD Parent Empowerment Program*, parents of Head Start children in Johnson City, TN completed a structured education program over the course of 4 workshops related to healthy habits of families. The goal was to empower parents to shop smart, cook healthy, and eat right. The Family Nutrition and Physical Activity (FNPA) screening tool was used as an assessment tool to evaluate behavior change over the course of the program. Improvement in overall FNPA score was seen at the conclusion of the program. Individual assessment of breakfast consumption, family meal patterns, fruit and vegetable intake, beverage choices, and restriction occurred. Participation in the RD Parent Empowerment Program resulted in maintaining healthy behaviors or improved behaviors for many participants. A larger sample may provide more conclusive results.

# Copyright 2014 by Emily M. Stern

All Rights Reserved

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

I am very thankful and appreciative of all who helped make the completion of this thesis a success, especially:

My family for their continued love and support. Thank you for the phone calls and Skype calls just to check in and to allow me to watch Jack continue to grow.

My parents for making my academic career a reality.

My friends and family for continued love, support, and encouragement.

Dr. Michelle Lee for taking on the workload as chair of this thesis project. Thank you for the opportunity to be your graduate assistant and for the chance to implement the *Parent Empowerment Program*. Thank you for your encouragement and suggestions throughout the project.

Ms. Eileen Cress for your willingness to fulfill committee member duties.

Ms. Elizabeth Lowe for your willingness to fulfill committee member duties.

Ms. Michelle Johnson for your support and encouragement.

Dr. Andy Clark for making me think outside my comfort zone and for sharing a wonderful sense of humor.

Ms. Heather Casey for being a friend and role model on both personal and professional levels.

Jordan for being my partner during the implementation stages of the *Parent Empowerment Program*. Thank you for your hard work and dedication especially when planning the sessions, educating our parents, and organizing the funds. Without you, this project would not have been a success. I am so thankful to have had the opportunity to work with you as facilitators.

Jordan and Samantha for the support and motivation during the writing-intensive stages. Thank you for encouraging me to keep going and for helping me to enjoy the parts of my summer that did not involve writing.

Nicole for her support as a fellow thesis writer.

My fellow interns for their babysitting skills during the *Parent Empowerment Program*. Without your commitment to the project, our parents may not have been able to

attend. Thank you inputting data into the computer system during the program. Also, thank you for your support through the writing phase of the project.

Sarah for the support and encouragement as a friend, fellow intern, and an experienced thesis writer.

Lauren and Leslie for supporting me as if we were still sitting in desks beside each other at Appalachian State University.

Lisa and BJ for sharing information about Kids Eat Right and the origination of the *Parent Empowerment Program*. The opportunity to pilot this program was a true blessing.

Leah and Mallory for their willingness to allow graduate students into the Head Start community. Thank you for your support throughout the planning and implementation stages of the *Parent Empowerment Program*. Also, thank you for the background information about Head Start.

Finally, God for giving me the strength to push through the hard times and for blessing me with this opportunity.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ABSTRACT		2
ACKNOWLEG	GDEMENTS	4
LIST OF TAB	LES	9
Chapter		
1. II	NTRODUCTION	10
2. L	ITERATURE REVIEW	13
	Overweight Children, Specifically Preschool Age Group	13
	Proposed Causes of the Rise in Childhood Obesity/Pediatric Obesity	13
	Problems Related to Childhood Obesity	. 15
	Effects of Socioeconomic Status (SES) on Childhood Obesity	. 18
	Childhood Obesity in Tennessee	. 20
	Childhood Obesity in Johnson City, TN	. 21
	Effects of the Family on Child Nutrition	22
	Children Consuming Breakfast	23
	Eating Family Meals Together	25
	Fruit and Vegetable Intake	. 27
	Sweetened Beverages	28
	Food Restriction	. 29
	Head Start	. 33
	Head Start in Johnson City. TN	34

# Previous Health Research Initiatives within the Head Start

	Community	35
	Problem Recognition	36
	Interventions used within the Head Start Community	37
	RD Parent Empowerment Program	41
	FNPA Screening Tool	43
	Creation and Validation	43
	Previous Uses	45
3.	METHODS AND MATERIALS	49
	Program Description	49
	Survey Design and Data Collection	51
	Study Sample	52
	Variable Selection	52
	Research Topics	53
	Institutional Review Board Approval	53
	Data Analysis	54
4.	RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	55
	Demographics	55
	Research Topics	57
	Topic 1	57
	Topic 2	59
	Limitations	64

5. CONCLUSIONS	66
REFERENCES	69
APPENDICES	77
Appendix A: 8 Habits of Healthy Kids	77
Appendix B: FNPA Survey Tool	78
Appendix C: IRB Approval	81
VITA	83

# LIST OF TABLES

Tak	ble	Page
1.	Childhood obesity rates by race and ethnicity	. 13
2.	Themes emerging from Head Start parent focus groups	. 37
3.	Workshop title and implementation date and time	. 49
4.	Attendance by workshop	. 55
5.	Attendance by workshop with parent breakdown	. 56
6.	Demographics split by those who only completed a pre-evaluation and those with	
	complete data (pre- and post-evaluation)	. 57
7.	Pre-evaluation and post-evaluation FNPA score comparisons of complete data	58
8.	Paired sample t-test of pre- and post-evaluation FNPA survey tool scores	58
9.	Change in survey results broken down by parent and survey question topic	63
10.	Change in behavior of group over course of program	64

#### CHAPTER 1

#### INTRODUCTION

Childhood obesity is a public health concern with almost 17% of US children and adolescents considered obese. Obesity among preschool children ages 2-5 years old was 10.4% in 2007-2008<sup>1</sup>. Additional research suggests that 18.4% of 4-year-old children in the US are obese with varying degrees among races/ethnicities.<sup>2</sup> Overweight and obesity in children is based on Body Mass Index (BMI) expressed as weight in kilograms divided by height in meters squared (kg/m²), which is then compared to the 2000 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) BMI-for-age-growth charts. A BMI value above the 95th percentile of the age-and sex-specific growth charts classifies a child as obese,<sup>1</sup> whereas a BMI between the 85<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles classifies a child as overweight. Although BMI cannot directly measure body fat, it can provide an estimate on body composition.<sup>3</sup>

Obesity rates in Tennessee (TN) are high<sup>4,5</sup> and rates among children are no different.

Tennessee has the 6<sup>th</sup> highest childhood obesity percentage<sup>6</sup> with evident differences among races<sup>7</sup> and a link to socioeconomic status (SES).<sup>7,8</sup> Washington County in Northeast Tennessee is home to many children who live in poverty,<sup>9</sup> as well as 36.5-42% of school-aged children who are considered overweight or obese.<sup>6</sup>

Childhood obesity is a concern because of comorbid conditions that occur in obese children and may persist through and potentially worsen in adulthood. Furthermore, obesity in childhood is likely to continue in adulthood. Discrimination and psychological effects are also seen among overweight and obese children.<sup>3</sup>

Obesity in children may be related to a number of factors. An unequal ratio of calories consumed to calories expended is a simple explanation, but the disease goes deeper than a math equation. Brain chemistry, cultural influences, and energy-dense foods contribute to obesity. <sup>10</sup> SES of the family <sup>11</sup> and parental guidance are especially influential within the preschool population because of the heavy reliance on caregivers to meet needs including those related to food. Family behaviors related to breakfast consumption, meals together, fruit and vegetable intake, sugar-sweetened beverage consumption, and food restriction are investigated as potential contributors to childhood obesity. <sup>12</sup>

Head Start is a federally funded child development program primarily designed for preschool children of low-income families. Nationally, children enrolled in Head Start and their families often participate in research studies as a representation of the low-income population because of the regulations related to SES that are used for admission criteria. Research topics include population demographics, child readiness for school, information on family satisfaction with the program, and child/family wellbeing. <sup>13</sup> Additionally, research addresses health issues for recognition and intervention within the population. Parent education intervention studies within Head Start encourage the likelihood of success for the Kids Eat Right *RD Parent Empowerment Program* because parents will be provided with a plethora of information related to a healthy lifestyle in hope of maintaining positive behaviors or initiating change where needed. The program is systematic in that all sites across the nation provide similar information but allows for individualization to the local Head Start community in Johnson City, TN, where 7 Head Start classrooms provide services to primarily 4-year-olds and their families (Leah Arthur, e-mail communication, April 24, 2013).

The *RD Parent Empowerment Program* is a series of 4 workshops that are presented to parents designed to assist participants with developing the skills and confidence needed to provide a positive and healthy family environment. Parents learn the *8 Habits of Healthy Kids*<sup>TM</sup> throughout the sessions and are provided with a workbook and kid-friendly cookbook. <sup>14</sup> The Family Nutrition and Physical Activity (FNPA) Screening Tool is used as a pre- and post-program survey tool to provide families with information regarding their own healthy habits and for researchers to evaluate the effectiveness of the program (Lisa Medrow, e-mail communication, May 27, 2013).

The Family Nutrition and Physical Activity (FNPA) Screening Tool was formulated<sup>15</sup> and validated<sup>16</sup> as an easy to use screening tool for assessing the environmental and behavioral factors that may increase the likelihood of a child becoming overweight. It assesses 10 constructs of healthy families, which include family meal patterns, family eating habits, food choices, beverage choices, restriction/reward, screen time and monitoring, healthy environment, family activity involvement, child activity involvement, and family routine.<sup>15</sup>

The purpose of this study is to determine the effectiveness of the implementation of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* based on the results of the Family Nutrition and Physical Activity (FNPA) screening tool in Head Start centers in Johnson City, Tennessee. There is a definite impact from the family on a child's health and the FNPA is used to spotlight areas for improvement within families. The *RD Parent Empowerment Program* gives parents the tools and confidence necessary to make positive changes to shape the wellbeing of the children and families as a whole.

#### **CHAPTER 2**

#### LITERATURE REVIEW

# Overweight Children, Specifically Preschool Age Group

Results from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) estimate that in 2007-2008, 16.9% of US children and adolescents aged 2-19 years were obese. Furthermore, the obesity rate in children and adolescents from 1971-1974 was 5.0% and rose significantly over time until rates in 1999-2000 reached 13.9%. The change in rates from 1999-2000 to 2007-2008 were not significant<sup>1</sup> except among 6- to 19-year old males who were most obese. To Obesity among preschool aged children (2-5 years old) has increased from 5.0% in 1971-1974 to 10.4% in 2007-2008. Further research in 2009 indicated that 18.4% of 4-year-old US children are obese (BMI equal to or greater than the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile). Most excess weight in childhood is gained before the age of 5.18 A study of approximately 8550 children was used to estimate obesity rates overall and within racial/ethnic groups. American Indian/Native Alaskan children had the highest rate at 31.2%. See Table 1 for further statistical breakdown.

Table 1: Childhood obesity rates by race and ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	%
American Indian/Native Alaskan	31.2
Hispanic	22.0
Black, non-Hispanic	20.8
White, non-Hispanic	15.9
Asian	12.8
All	18.4

Adapted from Anderson.<sup>2</sup>

Overweight and obesity in children is based on Body Mass Index (BMI) expressed as weight in kilograms divided by height in meters squared (kg/m²) which is then compared to the

2000 CDC BMI-for-age-growth charts. A BMI value above the 95th percentile of the age- and sex-specific growth charts classifies a child as obese, whereas a BMI between the 85<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles classifies a child as overweight. Although BMI cannot directly measure body fat, it can provide an estimate on body composition.

# Proposed Causes of Rise in Childhood/Pediatric Obesity

Many question the cause of the marked rise in obesity over recent years. The simplest explanation is that energy intake in the form of calories is greater than energy expenditure related to basal metabolism and physical activity. Unfortunately, more than a caloric imbalance influences the obesity epidemic. Biologically, fasting and feeding regulation in the brain is not well understood, although an association has been noted. Furthermore, a genetic influence is responsible for determining body size and vulnerability to weight gain to some degree, although genetics are not solely responsible for weight regulation. Cultural influences related to perceptions of healthy weight, especially among children, also impact obesity trends. Other factors that are partially responsible for increased obesity rates include more hectic work schedules, decreased physical activity, eating as a means of socialization rather than to meet metabolic needs, and increased availability of inexpensive, palatable, energy-dense foods. <sup>10</sup>

Ford and colleagues investigated dietary changes among 2- to 6-year-old children from 1989 to 2008, a 20-year period that coincides with the rising obesity trends. Increases in consumption of foods high in added sugars, solid fats, and sodium were observed in the diet. Furthermore, an increase of 109 kcal/day was recorded over the 20-year period. Fruit intake increased slightly over the study period. <sup>19</sup> Obesity is seen as a product of these inexpensive

energy-dense foods, especially within the low-income population. These foods are often highly palatable due to the added sugars and fats.<sup>20</sup>

Parental influence is often looked to as a factor in childhood obesity. In a study by Berkowitz and colleagues, "high risk" children were considered those with mothers whose prepregnancy BMI was above normal. No differences were observed in the child's weight or skinfold thickness tests within the first 2 years of age. From age 2-5, the group of high-risk children who were also overweight had an increase in BMI that was not present in high-risk children of normal weight or low-risk children. The potential genetic factor of a child being overweight if the mother is also overweight has been identified and further supported. Previous support was identified in children beginning at age 7 related to both maternal and paternal BMI, as well as if none, one, or both parents were overweight. BMI was consistently higher in children with 2 overweight parents supporting a relationship to genetic and environmental factors in childhood obesity. Children of overweight and obese parents are more likely to become overweight as they age. Many factors contribute to childhood obesity; therefore, prevention and treatment options should be multi-faceted through counseling, education, and policy-making.

## Problems Related to Childhood Obesity

Obesity among children is a concern because of the effects it can have on the body. Risk of high blood pressure, high cholesterol, impaired glucose tolerance, insulin resistance, and type 2 diabetes is increased in obese children. Furthermore, joint problems,<sup>3</sup> pain,<sup>23</sup> fatty liver disease, gallstones, reflux, and breathing difficulties are more likely in obese children.<sup>3</sup> An

association between asthma symptoms and obesity, specifically in preschool children, is evident for both sexes.<sup>24</sup> These problems can lead to chronic conditions later in adulthood.<sup>3</sup> Overweight and obese children are more likely to have bilateral flatfoot, and risk is increased with higher weight.<sup>25</sup> In a retrospective study of 526 pediatric medical charts, obese pediatric patients were more likely to have skin abscesses than any other weight group; however, no statistical differences were observed in this study related to comorbid diagnoses of dyslipidemia, type 2 diabetes, or impaired glucose tolerance among weight groups.<sup>26</sup>

Children who struggle with weight are also more likely to be subjected to discrimination that can lead to social and psychological problems that can continue throughout life.<sup>3</sup> Much of the research conducted within the obese child population does not include those with a dual diagnosis of obesity and psychiatric disorders. The struggles of this population are becoming increasingly evident, as a known relationship has been established between obesity and depression (using food to regulate emotion), oppositional defiant disorder (eating to regulate conflict), and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (dysregulation of caloric intake). Increased research is needed in this area for added understanding and assistance for the pediatric population.<sup>27</sup>

Obesity in childhood is likely to persist into adulthood.<sup>3</sup> Research suggests that a child's BMI is likely to predict BMI as an adult; however, its ability to predict adiposity or body fat content is questioned. As a division of the *Bogalusa Heart Study*, 2610 children aged 2-17 were medically followed until ages 18-37. The average amount of time between initial measurements and follow-up was 17.6 years. By comparing BMI and triceps skinfold thickness from baseline and follow-up, it was determined that childhood BMI was most strongly and significantly

correlated to adult BMI. Furthermore, childhood BMI was significantly associated with adult skinfold thickness indicative of adiposity. Generally, correlations were stronger in males and those who were older at initial assessment (9-17 years). The associations of childhood BMI to adult BMI and adiposity were moderate when looking specifically at 2-5 year-old study participants. Those in the 2-5 year-old age range who were overweight were more than 4 times as likely to have mean skinfold thickness measurements in the upper gender specific quartile (≥21 mm among men; ≥30.3 mm among women) as adults than their normal weight counterparts. Skinfold thickness values in the upper quartile indicate a greater amount of body fat. Overall, about 20% of overweight adults or adults with mean skinfold thickness measurements in the upper quartile in the study were also overweight as children.<sup>28</sup>

Finally, attention to the economic impact of childhood obesity is becoming evident.

Johnson and colleagues noted the increased likelihood of obese children to have medical expenses but did not find statistically significant differences among short-term medical expenses when normal-weight children were compared to overweight or obese children. It is suggested that analysis of longitudinal data would be more likely to determine an association to the potential increased financial expense of childhood obesity. <sup>29</sup> In a population of children benefitting from parental insurance coverage, 0.7% of children had a diagnosis of obesity and 0.9% were diagnosed with type 2 diabetes, a condition that is likely related to obesity.

Researchers suggest that this extremely low diagnosis rate is likely related to physicians' underdiagnosis of obesity in children. Among the population with a diagnosis of obesity, the average claims cost was \$2907 compared to \$1640 for the non-obese populations.

Furthermore, the average claims cost of children with type 2 diabetes (\$10789) was greater

than the cost of adults (\$8844) with type 2 diabetes. It is also likely that parents miss work, therefore decreasing company productivity, for reasons due to their child's obesity-related illnesses and harmful psychological effects of the disease.<sup>30</sup>

Effects of Socioeconomic Status (SES) on Childhood Obesity

In 2009, documented poverty in the United States was at its highest, and the *Pediatric*Nutrition Surveillance System reported that approximately one-third of low-income children aged 2-4 years were obese or overweight. Childhood obesity within the low-income population is of concern because "families generally have less access to both healthy food choices and opportunities for physical activity." 11

Low SES is often associated with consumption of inexpensive, energy-dense foods that provide palatable, high caloric values for little cost with few nutritional benefits. <sup>20</sup> These foods are often high in added fats and sugar, and include cereals, potatoes, and meat products with little consideration for vegetables, fruit, and whole grains. Over time, choices of inexpensive energy-dense foods may lead to increased consumption of calories and may change the brain's chemistry to desire such foods. It is very likely that low SES increases the high-calorie low-nutrient food choices as a means for saving money but also increases the chances for obesity. A gradual shift to consuming energy-dense foods like fruits, vegetables, and whole grains that are inexpensive while still palatable is recommended. This shift has been fairly successful in the area of changing the intake of full-fat dairy products to reduced-fat dairy products. With increased education and appropriate policy-making, obesity as a product of low SES can be altered. <sup>20</sup>

In socioeconomically disadvantaged neighborhoods in Victoria, Australia lower BMI in children is associated with a mother who saw greater value in physical activity. Conversely, BMI was greater among the study population if there was a TV in the bedroom or if food was often used as a reward for good behavior.<sup>31</sup>

A review of 45 studies conducted over a 15-year period was used to determine if a relationship existed between adiposity in children aged 5-18 years and SES. In 42% of the studies reviewed, an inverse relationship was observed between adiposity and SES, suggesting that adiposity was greater when SES was lower. No association was observed in 27% of the studies, while a combination of inverse and negligible associations were seen in the remaining 31% of the studies. The mixed associations were due largely to analyses based on subgroups within the study populations. There was only one suggestion of a positive association, greater BMI associated with higher SES, seen only in an adjusted analysis. Parental education level was used as an indicator of SES throughout the review and was determined to be the strongest predictor of an inverse relationship to child adiposity.<sup>32</sup>

An additional study investigated overweight and obesity among low-income Head Start children determining there was no association between BMI in children receiving Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) benefits and those not receiving the benefits.<sup>33</sup> This study should be interpreted with caution, however, because both populations (those participating in SNAP and those not) were already considered "low-income" and "at-risk" because of the enrollment in Head Start. A control group of average or above average SES was not established.

Results from the 2007 National Survey of Children's Health indicate that children age 10-17 years are more likely to be inactive and have increased screen time in unfavorable social conditions, which include unsafe neighborhoods, garbage/litter in neighborhood, poor/dilapidated housing, and vandalism. These conditions were associated with 20% of children exposed being obese and 37% being overweight compared to 14.7% and 29.8% of obese and overweight children, respectively, who were not exposed to the most unfavorable social conditions. Overall, the odds of obesity and overweight among the study cohort of children was significantly greater in families with lower household income and education level.<sup>34</sup>

Children living in families with low income and parents with low education levels are at an increased risk of childhood obesity and the complications that accompany it. Safety of neighborhoods, physical activity efforts, and availability of high-quality food also makes an impact. Childhood obesity prevention efforts among the low-income/low-SES population are encouraged because of the vulnerability of the children within this class.

## Childhood Obesity in Tennessee

In 2010, Tennessee was reported as the second most obese state in the country with 31.6% of its residents considered obese. In 2011, the state was reported in a tie for being the 15<sup>th</sup> most obese state, but the rate, 29.2%, did not significantly decrease from the previous year. Data from 2007 indicates that 36.5% of children ages 10-17 years were overweight or obese. Additionally, compilation of BMI data for the 2007-2008 school year indicated 40.9% of school-aged children were overweight or obese. This number decreased to 39% during the 2008-2009 school year, representing over 8,000 students who achieved a healthy body weight during the second school year of study. Currently, Tennessee is ranked 6<sup>th</sup> in the nation for

greatest percentage of childhood obesity.<sup>6</sup> Ethnicity and race play a significant role in Tennessee's childhood obesity differences because 37.4% of Hispanic and 43.9% of African American children are overweight or obese compared to only 21.2% of white children. Furthermore, obesity rates among children are lower in those with private insurance compared to those with public or no insurance,<sup>7</sup> suggesting a socioeconomic link to childhood obesity in Tennessee. In 2010, there were 14.5% obese, low-income children aged 2-5 years in Tennessee.<sup>8</sup>

#### Childhood Obesity in Johnson City, TN

Washington County is in Northeast Tennessee and has a reported obesity rate of 29.2%<sup>36</sup> and an overweight and obesity rate of 67.6%.<sup>9</sup> The surrounding counties have obesity rates greater than 29.7%,<sup>37</sup> and obesity has been identified as one of four top health priorities by Mountain States Health Alliance, a healthcare system serving the region. Washington County has a low average household income level with 16% of households making less than \$15,000 annually and 20.8% of children living in poverty.<sup>9</sup> Two school systems, Washington County Schools and Johnson City Schools, exist within the county. In the 2011-2012 Annual Report from Tennessee Coordinated School Health, Johnson City schools had an overweight/obese incidence of 36.5% with BMI improvements observed in 3 schools since the previous report in the 2007-2008 report. For the same report time period, Washington County Schools observed an at-risk of overweight or already overweight/obesity rate of 42% with 5 schools decreasing values since the previous report.<sup>6</sup>

## Effects of the Family on Child Nutrition

Research efforts have focused on the influence of the entire family system in relation to child nutrition, weight status, and overall health. Preschool-aged children are especially influenced by family dynamics because of the reliance on parents or caretakers to provide for them. Child-parent interactions have been identified as ways to promote healthy or unhealthy weight in children. In-home family meals can have more positive benefits related to diet quality, while eating away from home can have negative impacts. Family meals without watching television can allow for bonding and opportunities to teach good nutrition. Furthermore, time spent watching TV is a positively associated predictor of BMI among 3-4 year-olds, as is the child having a TV in the bedroom specifically for 9-12 year olds. Physical activity time is negatively associated with BMI in preschool-aged children, and inadequate nighttime sleep for infants and preschool children is also a potential risk factor for obesity. Daily routines that encourage parents and children to spend time together have been shown to have positive effects on healthy eating.

Because of the power parents have related to influencing the behaviors of children, education within the population is crucial. Children often replicate eating and physical activity habits of parents, and this modeling behavior needs to be capitalized upon. Care providers are responsible for selecting and preparing food especially for young children; therefore, the responsibility of implanting healthy dietary habits in children is that of the provider. Parental modeling of physical activity is also critical in getting children to be active. Gradual changes across generations have been shown to have the greatest impact on promoting healthy

behaviors within families.<sup>12</sup> Additional attention should be paid to racial/ethnic differences when attempting to combat obesity risk in the preschool years.<sup>41</sup>

## Children Consuming Breakfast

Little is known about the preschool population in relation to skipping breakfast and the effects of the habit. Two studies that interpreted data from a large, population-based cohort in Quebec aimed to gain an understanding of trends related to breakfast consumption in preschoolers. First, researchers determined if a relationship existed between overweight and breakfast consumption. Of the cohort, 9.8% did not eat breakfast every day and were considered "breakfast skippers." Of the breakfast skippers, 17% were overweight, while only 8% of those who regularly ate breakfast were overweight. This showed an association between preschool children skipping breakfast and being overweight.

The same Canadian cohort research was used to determine if breakfast skipping was related to daily energy intake, nutrient intake, and overall BMI. Differences existed among breakfast skippers and those who ate breakfast every day. Lower protein intake, greater energy intake at lunch, dinner, and afternoon and evening snacks, greater carbohydrate intake at dinner and afternoon and evening snacks, and greater energy intake at snacks was apparent in the breakfast skippers group. Furthermore, breakfast skippers showed double the odds of being overweight compared to regular breakfast eaters. Intake at dinner was different between groups and was the meal that most strongly related to increased BMI among the breakfast skippers. However, overall intake throughout the day was similar, suggestive of compensation throughout the day for those who did not consume breakfast. An interaction between meal

patterns and meal timing may be related to preschool children being overweight. The reported diet quality was lower among breakfast skippers. Additional research supports the relationship between skipping breakfast and compromised diet quality among children and adolescents. Additional research supports the

An additional study of young children focused on a subgroup of 1-5 year old African American children who were a part of NHANES. Within this group, 7.4% skipped breakfast and 45% regularly consumed ready-to-eat cereal (RTEC). Others consumed breakfast that did not include RTEC. Children in the RTEC group had the lowest BMI and waist circumference values than either of the other breakfast groups. Additionally, both groups that consumed breakfast had fewer overweight children than the group of breakfast skippers. Breakfast skippers consumed fewer calories overall than those who consumed breakfast, suggesting there was no compensation for the missed meal. However the skippers also consumed fewer micronutrients compared to the breakfast consumers leading to the conclusions that breakfast consumption should be encouraged and RTEC may be beneficial.<sup>44</sup> Ready-to-eat cereals were explored and encouraged in additional studies as a means for increasing fiber and micronutrients.<sup>45,46</sup>

Further studies of children and adolescents associate increased meal frequency (>3 meals per day)<sup>48</sup> and daily breakfast consumption with lower BMI,<sup>45,48,49</sup> while some reviews cannot reach a consensus about an association.<sup>46,47,50</sup> Although a direct association cannot be determined at this time, it is possible that breakfast habits related indirectly to other behaviors.<sup>51</sup> Finally, it is proposed that a "reverse causality" may exist in relation to overweight children and skipping breakfast in that "overweight subjects are skipping breakfast in *response* to their weight; skipping breakfast is not *causing* overweight."<sup>50</sup> It is hopeful that this

association to weight and body image concern is not apparent in preschool children because of the implications of future disordered eating patterns for such a young population.

Breakfast consumption cannot be directly correlated to BMI and weight status in children; however, it is considered a healthy habit for children to develop for increased overall diet quality and may improve academic performance. ATRIEC may become a recommended ingredient in healthy breakfasts for ensured consumption of fiber, carbohydrates, dairy products, and micronutrients. Further investigation as to whether breakfast consumption impacts body weight is warranted; however, no harm is implied by breakfast consumption in childhood.

## Eating Family Meals Together

Eating meals together as a family is an aspect of family routines in which differences may impact the health outcomes of children. Family routines include 2 features. First is the organizational and planning aspect. Second, it is the part of family routines that establish emotional connections. Recognition of the importance of family mealtimes within family routines is important for healthy children. Preschool children are especially susceptible to routines that involve family meals as research shows a 40% lower prevalence of obesity among children who regularly eat dinner as a family, get adequate sleep at night, and are limited in daily screen time.

The effects of shared family meals are often investigated solely in terms of how the practice affects child weight. Many studies have been conducted with this outcome in mind and recent reviews have found inconsistent results regarding a relationship between the frequency

of family meals and childhood obesity. In 2011, Hammons and Fiese reviewed 17 studies and found that there is a significant relationship between the frequency of shared family meals and nutritional health and weight status in children. Findings conclude that children are 12% less likely to be overweight, 20% less likely to eat unhealthy foods, and 24% more likely to eat healthy foods if families share 3 or more meals together per week. Little consideration was given to study characteristics in this review. S4 Valdés and colleagues scrutinized study designs and characteristics in a more recent review that included newly published studies and found that 6 out of 11 cross-sectional and 1 out of 4 longitudinal studies indicated significant inverse relationships between family meal frequency and childhood overweight. Because this was not an overwhelming majority of studies finding similar outcomes, researchers concluded that a link could not be confirmed and more research is needed in the area of family meals and their effects on childhood overweight.

Other studies focus less on weight as an outcome and put more of an emphasis on general health outcomes related to family meals. The number of servings of fruit and milk<sup>56</sup> as well as vegetables provided to children are positively associated to the number of nights a family eats dinner together.<sup>56,57</sup> Additionally, a study of Scottish 5-year-old children found no significant association between diet quality and children eating with their parents; however, the diet quality was significantly and incrementally associated with children eating the same foods as their parents. Furthermore, diet quality was improved if children snacked less and ate a main meal, had pleasurable meal times, and if mothers viewed meals as an opportunity for quality time.<sup>58</sup> Although family meals may not be associated with weight outcomes in children, benefits of meals being a part of family routines exist.

#### Fruit and Vegetable Intake

phytochemicals<sup>59</sup> that may prevent chronic diseases later in life. Establishing eating habits in young children that meet the recommendations for FV intake are likely to continue through life.<sup>60</sup> Low-energy density diets that are high in FV can provide less energy from food but can nearly double the weight (in grams) of food consumed and contribute to satiety. Less fat and added sugars combined with twice as many fruit and vegetable servings lead to a negative linear relationship between dietary energy density and FV intake.<sup>61</sup>

Based on NHANES data from collection periods beginning in 1999, 48.2% of the sample of 2-3 year olds consumed the recommended 4 servings per day of FV. Only 5.3% of males and 9.8% of females aged 4-8 years consumed the recommended 6 and 5 servings per day, respectively. Average intake estimates for 2-5 year old children are 1.29 cups of fruit (including fruit juice) per day, and 0.76 cups of vegetables. Further intake estimates in a study of mother/child dyads reported that children aged 5-6 years are consuming 41% of fruit and 39% of vegetable recommendations, while mothers consumed 26% and 41%, respectively.

Researchers have investigated many components of family life that may influence FV consumption in preschoolers, as well as how much children like FV. First, parental intake and modeling behaviors are associated with increased FV consumption. Increased consumption of FV and low-energy density diets are associated with lean children in some studies, while others suggest no weight association to vegetable intake and an association to fruit intake (including fruit juice) to only those children who are at-risk-for-overweight. Other positive associations to FV intake in preschool children are providing children with FV in the home,

increased variety in the home including ready-to-eat FV options, and having set meal times.<sup>64</sup> Children were more willing to taste and consume FV if a greater percent of food cost and food purchases in the home were produce items<sup>65</sup> and if meals were prepared from scratch.

Watching TV during meal times and increased use of convenience foods at meals were associated with decreased FV consumption in children.<sup>66</sup> Providing preschool children with a low-fat herb dip in combination with vegetables can increase acceptance of vegetables as a snack.<sup>67</sup> Overall, increased childhood exposure to FV leads to increased acceptance.

## Sweetened Beverages

Sugar-sweetened beverages (SSB) add calories to overall dietary intake while contributing little-to-no nutritional value. <sup>12</sup> Consumption of SSB, including fruit juice, among young people in the United States may be as high as 88-89% consuming at least one serving of SSB or fruit juice on a given day. Furthermore, results from a large population-based study indicate that half of preschool-aged children are consuming an average of 11.1 oz of fruit juice, while the recommended intake amount for this age group is no more than 4-6 oz per day. <sup>68</sup> From the 1970s to mid-2000s, fruit juice intake increased from approximately 30% to more than 50% of children. Fruit drink intake has remained steady at about 35% of children as consumers for the same time period. Soft drinks are consumed by about 1/3 of children and intake often increases with age. <sup>69</sup> This excess of nutrient-poor calories may increase the likelihood of preschool children becoming obese. The risk increases among African American and Hispanic populations. <sup>41</sup>

Milk consumption is reported to have decreased over time, <sup>69</sup> specifically among 2-5 year old children by 3% from 1988-1994 to 1999-2004. <sup>68</sup> SSB are often proposed to be the chosen replacement drink of children. In a laboratory feeding study, children aged 3-7 years were provided with *ad libitum* lunchtime meals; SSB intake was negatively associated with milk consumption and subsequently calcium and vitamin D intake. Age was positively associated with SSB consumption. Low milk intakes were observed in children beginning in those younger than 5 years of age, suggesting changes in beverage preference occur early in life. <sup>70</sup>

Some evidence supports an association that SSB intake positively correlates to childhood BMI,<sup>71-73</sup> while additional research has found no significant relationship.<sup>70</sup> Other associations of SSB intake in relation to health outcomes are the predictive relationship to adiposity in girls beginning at age 5 through follow-up at age 15,<sup>71</sup> as well as increased cardiometabolic markers including elevated C-reactive protein<sup>72</sup> and waist circumference,<sup>71,72</sup> and decreased high-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Specifically within 2-5 year old children, a significantly positive association was observed in SSB consumption and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Additional differences in metabolic markers were evident based on race.<sup>72</sup> Overall, the risk of obesity and adverse health in childhood is increased when SSB are consistently incorporated into the diets of children, even those as young as preschool-age.

#### **Food Restriction**

Child health is often associated with the home feeding environment, which includes the practice of parental restrictive feeding. When compared to Caucasians, the odds ratio of African Americans and Hispanics practicing restrictive feeding is 2.59 and 3.35, respectively. 41 Studies

Questionnaire,<sup>74</sup> that is able to categorize parents as restrictive or not while also assessing other feeding practices. These results can then be compared in a cross-sectional analysis or longitudinal study to child characteristics and habits. In most instances a causal relationship between restrictive eating practices and child weight status cannot be determined due to the study designs. Associations between the two can, however, be made in most cases.

Child weight is often used as a marker for effectiveness or harmfulness of restrictive feeding practices; however, results of BMI associations are inconsistent. In African American preschool children with obese mothers, restrictive feeding was indicative of increased child BMI.<sup>75</sup> Furthermore, a study of racially diverse parents and children found that children with restrictive non-obese parents were more likely to be overweight.<sup>76</sup> Other studies saw no effects of compounding variables like race on the positive association of restrictiveness and BMI.<sup>77,78</sup> However, a study of about 5000 4-year-old study participants in the Netherlands showed no association between the parental practice of "monitoring" food choices and child BMI.<sup>77</sup>

Some studies show no effect of restrictive feeding practices on child BMI,<sup>79-81</sup> while other research indicates that restrictive feeding may lead to leaner children with lower BMIs. Children who were 5-6 years old at baseline with greater restriction had a lower BMI at follow-up 3 years later. Conversely, the baseline group of 10-12-year-old children saw no association, suggesting that restriction has more of an impact on child weight at younger ages.<sup>82</sup>

Additional research efforts may include test meals or snacks that lack the immediate influence of a parent but are able to convey patterns of intake when children are restricted. In an ethnically diverse sample of children, test meals were provided and results compared

parents' responses to a feeding questionnaire. No association was found between BMI and the level of parental restriction; however, restricting a child's access to "undesirable" foods was positively correlated to BMI. Furthermore, a positive association between child weight and level of restriction was observed in non-obese parents. The energy density of the meals was also evaluated in this laboratory setting and was found to be negatively associated to restriction.<sup>76</sup>

Additional experimentally designed studies provided children with snack options to assess restrictive feeding practices. In one study young children were given red and yellow chocolate candy (sweet) and red and yellow crisps (salty). The experimental group was told not to eat the red food. Following the allotted time of the restriction, children were allowed to consume as much of each color of food as they wanted. The desire for the forbidden food was increased following the restricted period and greater proportions of the restricted food were consumed following the restriction period compared to those given no restrictions; however, energy intake was not different among the experimental and control groups. <sup>83</sup> A similar study of older children was conducted using sweets and fruits as two prohibited experimental groups. Results were similar to the red/yellow food trial with increased desire for the forbidden candy, but not the fruit, and increased consumption of the forbidden foods. The energy intake of the restricted groups was, however, increased when compared to the control group in this study. <sup>84</sup>

Finally, in a 2-part study of well-educated parents in England, researchers provided parents of 1-7 year-old children with chocolate coins in the first part of the study. Over the course of a weekend, the restrictive group was told to provide the child with one introductory piece of chocolate, then follow restriction guidelines for the remainder of the weekend. The nonrestrictive group was allowed to give the child candy as requested following the

introductory piece. The second part of the study used the same design with 4-11 year-old children over the course of 2 weeks. It was found that the restricted groups consumed less candy over the experimental periods. Overall, children decreased preoccupation with the candy regardless of the restrictive level; however, the non-restricted group had a greater disinterest in the candy. This is suggestive that restriction may mediate preoccupation with foods that parents determine to be prohibited. Experimental results suggest that restrictive feeding practices have a greater effect on younger children, supporting the previously discussed work of Campbell and colleagues.

Research related to parental restrictive feeding practices is inconsistent when looking at child anthropometrics and experimental intake amounts. Although it is hypothesized that restrictive eating may lead to increased BMI, it is also plausible that high BMI or perceived overweight in children leads parents to restrict food. It is suggested that a child's internal satiety mechanism can be adversely affected if food is restricted. This poor appetite regulation may eventually lead to overeating and unintentional weight gain. <sup>84</sup> Eating in the absence of hunger has been seen in girls exposed to restrictive feeding practices. <sup>79,86</sup> Furthermore, restriction may be closely related to the inhibitory control of children. Those with low inhibitory control/high parental restriction were more likely to gain weight over time and be heavier than their counterparts with high inhibitory control/high parental restriction or high inhibitory control/low parental restriction. <sup>87</sup> Additional research associates disinhibited eating with parental food restriction, but again, causality cannot be determined. <sup>78,88</sup> Restricting food may also contribute to a child's preoccupation with the food item or similar items, as was seen in the work done by Ogden and colleagues. <sup>85</sup>

Finally, researchers suggest that parents should attempt a more lenient control over child food choices by not restricting but rather monitoring and exposing children to desirable foods rather than exposing them to undesirable foods and withholding. In this scenario parents simply should not purchase foods that would be restricted to have in the home. If the child is unaware of the restriction, the effects are likely to be less pronounced. 77,79,82

#### Head Start

"Head Start is a federal program that promotes the school readiness of children ages birth to 5 from low-income families by enhancing their cognitive, social and emotional development." Since the program's beginning in 1965, nearly 30 million children and their families have benefited from the services provided by Head Start with intervention models based on the needs of the local community. Head Start also emphasizes the parents' role as a child's first and most important teacher through relationship building that supports families as learners, lifelong educators, advocates and leaders.

Nationally a majority of Head Start services are provided to 3 and 4 year old children (34% and 47%, respectively). <sup>89</sup> Others benefiting from Head Start include children from birth to 2 years in the Early Head Start program, children 5 years and older, and pregnant women. In 2011 approximately 2/3 of enrollees identified themselves ethnically as Non-Hispanic/Non-Latino Origin. In a separate category for race, 41% were white, 28% were Black/African American, 16% were Unspecified/Other, 8% were Bi-/Multi-Racial, and the remaining respondents were American Indian/Alaska Native (4%), Asian (2%), or Hawaiian/Pacific Islander (0.6%). English was reported as the primary language in 70% of homes and Spanish in 26%. <sup>89</sup>

During the 2011 Fiscal Year Head Start projects were allocated approximately \$7.3 billion dollars from the federal government to aid programs in all 50 states, the District of Columbia, six territories, and American Indian and Alaska Native (AIAN) programs in 26 states. An additional \$245,817,000 was put towards support activities including training, research, and program reviews. Of the project appropriations, Tennessee received almost \$131,000,000 to be used for a total of 17,323 children. In order for funding from the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) to cover meals and snacks, Head Start centers must participate in either the Child and Adult Care Food Program (CACFP) or the school meals programs (National School Lunch Program, National School Breakfast Program). Nutritional requirements outlined by the programs must be adhered to within the centers for all meals.

## Head Start in Johnson City, TN

During the 2012-2013 year Head Start in the Johnson City, TN area provided services for 7 classrooms with a total attendance of 117 children. Of those children, 5 were 3 years old (5%) and 112 were 4 years old (95%). The majority of enrollees were white (55%). Hispanic children represented 20% of attendees, 16% were African American, and 9% were Bi-racial. The primary languages of the Johnson City Head Start families were English (81%) and Spanish (19%). Funding for the program is allocated by region, and the Johnson City centers are included in a 50-classroom region covering southwest Virginia and northeast Tennessee. The total funding for those 50 classrooms to be split according to program guidelines for the year was \$6,396,688 (Leah Arthur, e-mail communication, April 24, 2013).

According to the Johnson City Head Start Parent Involvement Coordinator and the Family Resource Specialist (Leah Arthur and Mallory Thurman, oral communication, September 17, 2012), Johnson City Head Start centers strive to provide weekly nutrition lessons, at least 30 minutes of physical activity per day, and adult modeling of healthy eating habits at meals and snacks. Centers provide meals and snacks to students and must accommodate allergies and religious beliefs that impact food choices. Transportation is available for most students and is seen as an indispensable luxury as many students would not be able to attend if not for the provided transportation. Parental involvement is also important to the Head Start centers and is encouraged through volunteer opportunities, family involvement programs, and monthly parent meetings (Leah Arthur and Mallory Thurman, oral communication, September 17, 2012).

Previous Health Research Initiatives within the Head Start Community

Research within the Head Start community has been ongoing for more than the last 20 years of the program's existence. Data collection has included population demographics, child readiness for school, information on family satisfaction with the program, and child/family wellbeing. More recently research has drawn attention to the increasing need for addressing health issues present within the low-income Head Start community. It is estimated that about 1 in 3 children of Head Start are overweight or obese. A focus of research has been on parental behaviors and their impact on the children. Some research has been solely based on recognizing problem areas with only suggestions of changes to be made, while others have implemented educational programs to encourage and initiate healthy behaviors within the population. 94-97

Problem Recognition. In a survey completed by Head Start program directors about the barriers faced in obesity prevention, one section addressed the perceived barriers on the parental level. The most frequently reported barriers on the parent level were the lack of money to purchase healthy foods (40%), a lack of knowledge about what foods and beverages are part of a healthy diet (19%), and cultural beliefs about food that are not always consistent with healthy eating (13%). Additionally, directors felt that only 3% of parents do not have a problem encouraging children's healthy eating. In relation to gross motor activity barriers on the parent level, directors reported the most frequent barriers were lack of time for parents to participate with children (34%), lack of knowledge about how the encourage gross motor activity (30%), and not thinking the neighborhood was safe for outside play due to crime (16%). This study identified the challenges faced by Head Start parents when trying to combat obesity with healthy eating and physical activity. 90

Results from focus groups conducted with Head Start parents support the previously discussed barriers described by program directors. After conducting five focus groups with a total of 18 Head Start parents, 5 general themes became apparent, all relating to the concept that "parents are in need of accurate nutrition information and assistance with making healthy choices for themselves and their families." The five themes are listed in Table 2. From these themes, researchers concluded that parent interventions should focus on increasing knowledge of healthy foods, proper portion sizes, and healthy preparation methods. Evaluating how healthy a food is and where to obtain accurate health information are also topics to be included when providing interventions to parents, especially those within the Head Start population.<sup>91</sup>

Table 2: Themes emerging from Head Start parent focus groups

Theme #	Description		
1	Participants described a wide range of available foods in their homes, most		
	notably processed meats, canned vegetables, dairy products, boxed food mixes,		
	cereals, pastas, and sugar-sweetened beverages.		
2	Family members were the most important and influential sources of support for		
	diet and exercise behaviors.		
3	Participants reported a desire to make changes in their diet, exercise or weight,		
	but most did not feel they needed to make changes in their children.		
4	4 Participants revealed a lack of general knowledge about nutrition, exercise, an		
	healthy lifestyle.		
5	Participants reported several common barriers including not wanting to deny		
	themselves their preferred foods, dislike of exercise, lack of time for shopping		
	and planning meals, feeling tired, and the cost of healthy food.		

Adapted from Davis.91

In a qualitative study of Head Start parents, discussions were analyzed to determine parental feeding practices, self-efficacy, and barriers related to 6 predetermined feeding constructs. 92 The constructs were "offering new foods many times, offering a variety of vegetables, having the child seated while eating, permitting the child to decide how much to eat, establishing regular mealtimes, and not using food as a reward." Overall, the division of responsibility during meals and snacks was skewed because parents were deciding when the child was finished eating. Additionally, snacks were viewed as being unhealthy. Most parents discussed positive mealtime interactions, but this benefit was contradicted with low parental self-efficacy and increased perception of barriers in meal planning based on time and money. This study did not implement an intervention; however, it called for nutrition educators to enter the Head Start community to increase the parents' knowledge and comfort level related to healthful foods and mealtime behaviors. 92

Interventions used within the Head Start Community. In a controlled treatment trial, 89

Head Start mothers in the treatment group were provided with 13 weekly nutrition newsletters

and were encouraged to attend 4 nutrition workshops. There were no interventions provided to the control group. Participants were from 6 New York City centers and 5 Maryland centers. Upon completion of the program, Maryland treatment group parents reported higher diet quality and increased consumption of nutritious foods in their children's diets than those in the control group. There were no significant changes between parents of the control or treatment groups in New York. Positive changes were made in meal planning, food shopping, food preparation, and cooking practices for the treatment groups of both sites, indicating the benefits of nutrition education programs for parents of children enrolled in Head Start. 94

In a study by Adedze et al, parents of Head Start children viewed a DVD that illustrated desirable parenting behaviors to improve healthy nutrition. Parents reported relating to barriers experienced when trying to provide their families with healthy meals and ways to be physically active. The educational presentation stimulated parent action to eat meals together, limit fast foods, increase fruit and vegetable intake in the home, be physically active as a family, and attempt the recipes and activities included on the DVD. After viewing the DVD that illustrated desirable parenting behaviors to improve healthy nutrition, parents reported feeling motivated to eat meals together, limit fast foods, increase fruit and vegetable intake in the home, be physically active as a family, and attempt the recipes and activities included on the DVD. The survey following the DVD also exposed barriers parents feel when trying to provide their families with healthy meals and ways to be physically active. <sup>95</sup> The feedback in a follow-up survey gives presenters and researchers the opportunity to better tailor future initiatives.

"Eat Healthy, Stay Active!" was a 6-month educational intervention implemented in 75

Head Start centers in 6 states that promoted healthy nutrition and increased physical activity

for parents, children, and staff. 96 Anthropometric measurements were obtained at the beginning and end of the intervention. Additionally, parents and staff members completed a questionnaire to assess knowledge of food groups, knowledge of healthful foods, health consequences of obesity, shopping behaviors, eating behaviors, and physical activity intensity and frequency before and after the 6-month intervention phase. Informative intervention materials for adults were presented separately for parents and staff. Included were details related to factors in obesity and chronic disease prevention, as well as basic concepts such as MyPyramid, food groups, portion control, shopping on a budget, and integrating physical activity into daily life. Parents received a minimum of 6 hours of activity throughout the program. Interventions for children were incorporated into Head Start curriculum and paralleled adult education. Children learned about food groups and the importance of healthy eating and exercise. At the conclusion of the pilot study, there was statistically significant loss of BMI and a significant decrease in proportion of participants considered obese at baseline to those considered obese at follow-up among all age groups. Additionally, weight change in parents was associated with weight change in children, complimenting the importance of approaching health as a family matter. Improvements were visible in knowledge and behaviors and nearly all participants showed an increase in exercise frequency and duration. Results lead researchers to the conclusion that the "Eat Healthy, Stay Active!" program may be effective at reducing obesity and improving health behaviors in the high-risk Head Start population. It is important to recognize that the study population may have had greater motivation for change than the Head Start population as a whole because retention was voluntary. 96

Hindin et al. investigated A Media Literacy Nutrition Education Curriculum for Head Start Parents about the Effects of Television Advertising on Their Children's Food Requests. Researchers recognized a need for parent education due to the amount of misinformation in the plethora of food advertisements aimed at young children to promote calorically dense foods. Furthermore, it has been determined that increased commercial exposure leads to increased requests and energy consumption and that parents who teach their children about understanding and analyzing commercials positively impact young children's snack requests. Researchers provided a 4-week behavior-focused education series for parents to enhance their ability to talk about commercials with their children and to read food labels to make educated decisions about purchases related to commercial influences. At the end of the intervention, critical analysis of commercials, as well as an understanding of media elements and persuasive techniques, was evident among parents. Self-efficacy of parents related to understanding food labels, judging claims about advertisements, and talking to their preschoolers about the advertisements was increased following the intervention. This educational series increased positive health behaviors of its participants who were members of the Head Start Community. Additionally, the dietetics profession was recognized as the leader in providing skills to the public that will help them to evaluate television and media advertising. 97

Multiple studies have shown that easily implemented programs with simple concepts can have overwhelmingly positive effects on the nutrition knowledge levels of parents and children within the Head Start community. 94-97 The supportive Head Start environment provides "structure and [a] holistic approach to families," which supplies an ideal setting for systematic

programs from which research data can be collected. The inclusion of community input in order to focus on local needs helps to ensure responsiveness and overall benefit to participants.<sup>96</sup>

Parent education intervention studies encourage the likelihood of success for the Kids

Eat Right *RD Parent Empowerment Program* because parents will be provided with a plethora

of information related to a healthy lifestyle in hopes of maintaining positive behaviors or

initiating change where needed. The program is systematic in that all sites across the nation

provide similar information but allows for individualization to the local Head Start community in

Johnson City.

## RD Parent Empowerment Program

Benefits of self-empowerment educational health programs have been suggested in populations with diabetes, <sup>98</sup> parents of critically ill patients, <sup>99</sup> and mothers with the option of breastfeeding. Specifically, breastfeeding empowerment among Korean mothers provided the means for mothers to identify and solve problems on their own. <sup>100</sup> Previously conducted empowerment programs increase the likelihood of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* having positive effects on parents and families related to overall health behaviors.

Furthermore, Kids Eat Right recognizes parents as "the behavior leaders at home," and their empowerment will make them quality role models for their children. <sup>12</sup>

The RD (Registered Dietitian) Parent Empowerment Program (PEP) assists parents with developing the skills and confidence needed to provide a positive and healthy family environment. It is part of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics Foundation's Kids Eat Right initiative. The RD Parent Empowerment Program features the 8 Habits of Healthy Kids<sup>TM</sup> (8

Habits). <sup>14</sup> A full list of the habits can be found in Appendix A. Originally, the program was based only on the 8 Habits, but it was determined that parents were in need of more support. It was decided that RDs would act as the facilitators (BJ Carter, MS, e-mail communication, May 29, 2013) in 4 themed workshops that cover the topics "8 Healthy Habits of Healthy Children and Families," "Shop Smart," "Cook Healthy," and "Eat Right." Educational sessions are discussion-based and RD facilitators are provided with a detailed outline describing the lessons. A cooking demonstration was also a part of each workshop. <sup>101</sup> The program goal is to increase parent self-efficacy for providing healthy home environments over the course of 4 parent education sessions in participating schools and communities. Parents are provided with a guidebook that supports the information discussed in each session that can be referred to after the conclusion of the program, as well as the kid-friendly *Wiz, Zip, Zap* cookbook. <sup>14</sup>

The creators and educators of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* encouraged facilitators to make each site experience individualized in order to increase understanding and outcome changes within the parent populations. Research suggests that tailoring information to an individual or community is more effective than an undifferentiated, general message. The *RD Parent Empowerment Program* uses targeted communication to focus on parents who will benefit from the shared messages of the workshops and Parent Guidebooks. Facilitators are then able to tailor communications for parents attending the workshops.

Parents complete the Family Nutrition and Physical Activity (FNPA) Screening Tool at the first and last parent education session as a qualitative measure of changes that have been made within the family over the course of the program. In the 2013 year of the *RD Parent*Empowerment Program, the FNPA screening tool replaced a previously used compilation of

field-tested survey questions that provided feedback on families' eating and activity behaviors. The FNPA screening tool was available as a pre-/post-test option for the program (Lisa Medrow, e-mail communication, May 27, 2013), and its constructs fit well with the 8 Habits that were already in place to be used with the program (BJ Carter, MS, e-mail communication, May 29, 2013).

## Family Nutrition and Physical Activity Screening Tool

### Creation and Validation

In 2009 the Family Nutrition and Physical Activity (FNPA) Screening Tool was formulated and validated as an easy to use screening tool for assessing the environmental and behavioral factors that may increase the likelihood of a child becoming overweight. To create the FNPA screening tool an extensive literature review was conducted by the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, previously the American Dietetic Association, that followed the established Evidence Analysis procedures. The strength of the evidence available linking overweight and obesity to environmental and behavioral factors was assessed through the review process. Parental influences were the main focus of the review because parents have the decision-making power related to their child(ren)'s behaviors, as well as physical and social environments. 15,16

Ten constructs, or general categories, related to family behaviors were determined to have a positive association with overweight and obesity in children. The 10 domains to be addressed within the FNPA screening tool were established as family meal patterns, family eating habits, food choices, beverage choices, restriction/reward, screen time and monitoring,

healthy environment, family activity involvement, child activity involvement, and family routine.<sup>15</sup> These ideas became the 10 main points of the FNPA screening tool from which 21 questions were created. A scale of 2, 3, or 4 points was given to possible answers for each question, and 7 questions were reverse coded so a pattern of high scores for all questions was not favorable. After tallying answers, high overall scores on the FNPA screening tool were regarded as a low-risk family environment related to overweight and obesity in the child(ren).<sup>15,16</sup>

Initially the survey tool was provided to parents of first grade students in a large Midwest urban school district. A total of 854 completed FNPA screening tools eligible for analysis were collected and compared to student body mass index (BMI) data that were provided by school nursing personnel. Psychometric properties were assessed using factor analysis followed by the investigation of the factor structure. The alpha reliability of the FNPA screening tool indicated the internal consistency of the tool. The overall score of each family was compared to family SES/income and ethnicity. Generally families with higher incomes (p<0.05) or who were Caucasian (p<0.05) had higher FNPA scores, which represented more favorable family health environments. Additionally, schools with higher SES had more favorable scores (p<0.05) than middle or low socioeconomic schools.<sup>15</sup>

The child's BMI was positively correlated (p<0.01) to mother's and father's BMI individually. Negative correlations (p<0.01) were observed comparing child BMI to the constructs of breakfast/family meal, model nutrition, high calorie beverages, TV in the bedroom, child's physical activity, and total FNPA score. Significant negative correlations (p<0.05) between child's BMI and parent's physical activity and sleep schedule also existed.

After dividing responses into tertiles, families with high scores representing a favorable, low risk environment were compared to families with middle (moderate risk) and low (high risk) overall scores. Results were predictive (p=0.026) of a child's risk for being "overweight" or "at risk for overweight" for those in the high risk group. Preliminary validation was completed for the FNPA screening tool at the conclusion of the initial assessment, and a call for further validation using a longitudinal survey was made.<sup>15</sup>

As a follow-up longitudinal study, BMI data were collected on the same students of the preliminary validation study a year after the initial collection. <sup>15</sup> Of the initial 854 students, <sup>16</sup> a total of 704 children were eligible for the follow-up data collection. Results of BMI change over time compared to FNPA scores indicated that the score was most associated with BMI change in those with high initial BMI values. This suggests that the less healthy a home environment is, the more influential it will be on overweight children. Although limitations to the screening tool exist, it was concluded that "the FNPA screening tool provides a way to potentially identify families that may be inadvertently predisposing their child to becoming overweight." <sup>16</sup>

## **Previous Uses**

Since its validation in 2009 the FNPA screening tool has been used in research related to home obesigenic environment of children,<sup>104</sup> parenting styles,<sup>105</sup> and cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk factors in children.<sup>106</sup> It is also recommended that the screening tool be used by nutrition professionals when counseling on awareness and prevention of obesity because of its ease in administration and interpretation. The tool can be used in paper form in the counseling setting or recommended to parents as an online tool to be completed at home.<sup>107</sup> The online

version of the FNPA screening tool asks questions, determines a score, and gives feedback as to what parents are currently doing that is healthy and areas where improvements could be made with suggestions.<sup>15</sup>

In an effort to improve children's nutrition knowledge and assess and improve the obesigenic home environment, researchers used a dual approach through educating kindergarten aged children during school hours while supplementing classroom lessons with parent education materials that were sent home. A control group also participated and did not receive classroom education or parent education materials. Kindergarteners were chosen as the child study population because of the large impact parents have on their decisions related to food purchasing and preparation. Early intervention in unfavorable environments is crucial for maximum benefits. Prior to the education component of the study, parents completed the pre-FNPA screening tool. University nutrition students provided the education to children and the materials were sent home to parents. Following the month of education, parents again were administered the FNPA screening tool, referred to as the post-FNPA. Analysis of the preand post-FNPA scores showed small but significant (p<0.001) improvements in the home environment of those in the experimental group. An increase in FNPA score was associated with a decreased obesigenic home environment. Changes were commonly seen in the decreased use of packaged foods and increased use of freshly prepared meals, increased fruit and vegetable consumption, and increased family activity time. 104

Additionally, results from the FNPA screening tool provided to 145 parents of 3<sup>rd</sup> to 5<sup>th</sup> grade students in rural South Carolina were compared to survey data that identified parenting styles in order to determine whether a relationship exists between family health, specifically

nutrition and physical activity, and parenting style. If a relationship exists, parenting style could be an area of focus when providing appropriate family nutrition and physical activity information. It was determined that lower FNPA scores (indicative of fewer healthy practices) were significantly associated with the laissez-faire, or passive, parenting style (p=0.05), while higher FNPA scores indicating healthier families were associated with democratic parenting (p=0.01). The FNPA screening tool was useful in determining a relationship between family health and parenting styles. If results from this study can be replicated, attention to discouraging permissive parenting may be a critical addition to family health programs. <sup>105</sup>

Yee and colleagues aimed to resolve if the FNPA screening tool could be used for more than determining an association of family behaviors and child weight by comparing FNPA scores to CVD risk factor scores in children. A continuous CVD risk score including total cholesterol to high-density lipoprotein-cholesterol ratio, mean arterial pressure, and waist circumference was created for each study participant. CVD risk was chosen as the health concern to be investigated because of the strong correlation between obesity and CVD, as well as the likelihood of the disease continuing to adulthood if diagnosed in childhood or adolescence.

Participants were 119 fifth grade children enrolled in the (S)Partners for Heart Health intervention program. Results showed that children in the low mean FNPA score group were more likely to be overweight or obese than those with a higher FNPA score (p<0.05). The FNPA score was negatively correlated (p<0.05) to the continuous CVD risk score, but not to 2 of the 3 variables that determined the risk score. Waist circumference was the only value that was significantly correlated to FNPA score and was, therefore, the cause of the correlation to the continuous CVD risk score. The negative correlation to waist circumference further supports the

ability of the FNPA screening tool to identify an environment supportive of overweight children. The FNPA tool only accounted for about 5% of variance in the CVD risk score, indicating that other factors including genetics and race should be considered. Overall, the FNPA screening tool was successful at identifying CVD risk associated with overweight. Additional research is needed if the FNPA screening tool is to be used as a means for identifying CVD risk, but it has been deemed useful as a quick assessment of the health of a family's environment. <sup>106</sup>

The FNPA screening tool can be used to determine the effectiveness of the implementation of an education program or as a screening tool for risk factors related to family environments or adverse health outcomes from which preventative education and/or treatment can then be tailored. It has been validated as a useful tool for combating obesity in children with a focus on prevention of an obesigenic environment during childhood. Nutrition professionals are encouraged to make use of the screening tool in everyday practice in order to provide the highest quality nutrition education to families.

## CHAPTER 3

#### METHODS AND MATERIALS

# **Program Description**

The Kids Eat Right *RD Parent Empowerment Program* is designed to help empower parents to have healthy families. The program uses the *8 Habits of Healthy Children and Families* and provides parents with information related to the topics Shop Smart, Cook Healthy, and Eat Right. The *RD Parent Empowerment Program* is a series of 4 workshops that were presented to families with children attending any of the 4 Head Start Centers in Johnson City, TN.

The amount of time to conduct the 4 educational sessions was 3 months, February 15-May 15, 2013. This time frame was used to give parents ample time to implement healthy habits at home while avoiding a lengthy break between each session and also to refrain from overwhelming parents with too much information too quickly. Workshop dates and times are listed in Table 3.

Table 3: Workshop Title and Implementation date and time

Workshop	Subject	Date and Time
1	8 Habits of Healthy Children and Families™	Thursday, February 28—5:30 p.m.
2	Shop Smart	Thursday, March 21—5:45 p.m.
3	Cook Healthy	Thursday, April 18—5:45 p.m.
4	Eat Right	Thursday, May 2—5:30 p.m.

In order to determine the best way to implement the *RD Parent Empowerment*Program, facilitators met with the regional Parent Involvement Coordinator and the Family

Resource Specialist of one of the Head Start centers involved in the program. Characteristics of

the communities served by Johnson City Head Start were discussed. Incentive options and previous successes at parent-based meetings were also discussed in hopes of attaining high participation rates among parents. Head Start parents were also invited to discuss what would benefit families the most. Parents' input assisted with determining the day of the week and times that sessions were conducted.

Advertising for the program began in December 2012 with the use of large posters that were hung in the entrance/lobby in each of the 4 Head Start Centers. Posters conveyed information about meeting times, location, free childcare, door prizes, free food, and how to register. Fliers similar to the posters were distributed in February, 5 days prior to the first workshop. Stickers with the program name, location, date, and time were also put on kids as they went home 1 week prior and 1 day prior to first workshop. Reminder fliers and stickers were also used for the remaining workshops.

Each workshop was based on the RD Facilitator Guide provided by Kids Eat Right. The workshops were presented by 2 dietetic interns under the supervision of a Registered Dietitian/Dietetic Internship Director. At each workshop parents and children were greeted upon arrival. Children went to a separate play area to be supervised by other dietetic interns during the workshop. Parents began completing the FNPA survey (Appendix B) upon arrival at the first session. If a parent was a new participant at the second session, an FNPA survey was completed. All attendees completed another FNPA survey at the fourth workshop as the postevaluation. Refreshments were provided at each of the 4 workshops. At the first workshop attended, parents were given a program guidebook and kid-friendly cookbook and asked to bring them back to each workshop. As the workshop was being conducted and following the

completion of the FNPA surveys, data were entered in an online portal in order to provide parents with results at the completion of the first workshop. The Facilitator Guide was used at each workshop with a few adjustments made in order to tailor the message to the group of parents. Additional handouts were provided at each workshop to compliment the discussed material and the workbook. A cooking demonstration of a recipe from the kid-friendly cookbook was conducted at the conclusion of each workshop. Meals including the cooking demonstration recipe were offered to parents and children in attendance at each workshop as an added incentive. FNPA survey results were returned to parents and briefly discussed in general terms as a group, not individually. Phone calls were made to parents to remind them of upcoming workshops. Each workshop was conducted in a similar way.

Incentives in the form of door prizes were given at each session. Parents were encouraged to attend as many of the 4 workshops as possible in order to receive a monetary gift. A grant from the Kids Eat Right and the MetLife Foundation, worth \$700.00, was used to provide incentives and purchase food and supplies to be used for the cooking demonstrations and refreshments. Additionally, Johnson City Head Start was awarded \$250.00 for allowing the RD Parent Empowerment Program to be implemented in their facilities.

## Survey Design and Data Collection

The Family Nutrition and Physical Activity (FNPA) survey tool was used for pre- and postevaluations during the Kids Eat Right *RD Parent Empowerment Program*. The FNPA survey tool was formulated<sup>15</sup> and validated in 2009.<sup>16</sup> The FNPA screening tool was administered to those enrolled in the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* upon entry to assess high-risk areas related to overweight and obesity within the population. Each participant (parent) received the results of his/her FNPA survey to identify individual areas of healthy behaviors and areas needing improvement. At the fourth workshop parents again completed the FNPA survey to determine if behaviors had changed over the course of the program. A comparison of surveys before and after the series of workshops was used to assess the effectiveness of the Kids Eat Right *RD Parent Empowerment Program* within the Johnson City Head Start Centers.

# Study Sample

Parents, guardians, and primary caretakers of children enrolled in any of the 4 Johnson

City Head Start Centers who were 18 years and older were eligible to participate in the Kids Eat

Right *RD Parent Empowerment Program*. The study sample includes those who completed

FNPA surveys at the first or second and fourth workshops.

### Variable Selection

Pre- and post-evaluations from the Kids Eat Right *RD Parent Empowerment Program* were used to analyze demographics, total FNPA score, and individual questions from the survey tool. Analysis of individual questions related to: 1) family meal patterns of breakfast consumption and meals together, 2) food choices related to fruits and vegetables, 3) beverage choices related to sweetened beverages, and 4) restriction of child food choices.

## Research Topics

The following research topics were assessed based on results of the pre- and postevaluations of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* using the FNPA survey tool:

- Parents report an improvement in FNPA score after participating in the Kids Eat Right RD
   Parent Empowerment Program.
- 2. Parents report an improvement in positive dietary behaviors after participating in the Kids Eat Right *RD Parent Empowerment Program*. The following 4 of 10 FNPA constructs were evaluated:
  - a. Family Meal Patterns
    - i. My child eats breakfast.
    - ii. Our family eats meals together.
  - b. Food Choices
    - i. My child eats fruits and vegetables at meals and snacks.
  - c. Beverage Choices
    - i. My child drinks soda pop or sugary drinks.
  - d. Restriction and Reward
    - i. Our family monitors eating of chips, cookies, and candy.

# Institutional Review Board Approval

Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval was obtained for the Kids Eat Right *RD Parent*Empowerment Program to be conducted in Johnson City Head Start Centers from the Office of

Research and Sponsored Programs at East Tennessee State University. Exempt approval was granted in February 2013 (Appendix C).

# Data Analysis

The Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS), version 19.0 was used for all data analyses. Descriptive statistics were reported for demographic information. Paired samples t-tests were used to determine means and standard deviations (SD) for the group pre- and post-FNPA scores and the changes in desired behaviors.

## CHAPTER 4

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

# **Demographics**

The *RD Parent Empowerment Program* conducted in partnership with Johnson City Head Start Centers invited 7 Head Start classrooms with approximately 15 students each for a total of 105 families to participate in the program. Thirteen parents attended either workshop 1 or 2, some attending both, with 12 completing the pre-assessment FNPA survey. One attendee chose not to complete a survey. Six parents continued attending the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* and completed the post-evaluation FNPA survey during workshop 4. This is a 50.0% completion rate for the *RD Parent Empowerment Program*. Three parents attended all 4 workshops. Attendance by workshop is shown in Table 4 and is further broken down by parent in Table 5.

Table 4: Attendance by workshop

	Workshop #			
	1 2 3			
Attendance	8*	8	5	7*

<sup>\*</sup>One person (the same person for both workshops) chose not to complete the survey

Table 5: Attendance by workshop with parent breakdown

Survey Number	#1	#2	#3	#4	Total
401	Х	Х	Х	Х	4
No Survey	Х			Х	2
402	Х				1
403	Х				1
404	Х	Х	Х	Х	4
405	Х	Х	Х	Х	4
406	Х				1
407	Х				1
526		Х	Х	Х	3
527		Х			1
529		Х	Х	Х	3
530		Х			1
531		Х		Х	2

Of the 6 individuals who only completed the pre-evaluation, 83.3% (n=5) were female and one attendee did not report gender. In relation to age ranges, 16.7% (n=1) were 18-24 years old and 35-44 years old each. Fifty percent (n=3) were 25-34 years old. One person (16.7%) did not report an age. Surveys were available in English and Spanish, with 83.3% (n=5) of participants completing an English survey and 16.7% (n=1) completing the Spanish version.

An additional 6 individuals completed both the pre- and post-evaluations. All participants with complete data were female, and also completed the English version of the survey (n=6, 100%). There was one participant (16.7%) in each of the 18-24 year old and 55-64 year old age categories. The remaining 4 participants (66.7%) were 25-34 years old.

Demographic data are shown in Table 6.

Table 6: Demographics split by those who only completed a pre-evaluation and those with complete data (pre- and post-evaluation)

complete data (p. c. c	Pre-evaluation data only		Complete Data		
	n	%	n	%	
Parent Gender					
Male	0	0	0	0	
Female	5	83.3	6	100	
No Data	1	16.7	0	0	
Parent Age					
18-24yrs	1	16.7	1	16.7	
25-34yrs	3	50	4	66.7	
35-44yrs	1	16.7	0	16.7	
45-54yrs	0	0	0	0	
55-64yrs	0	0	1	16.7	
No Data	1	16.7	0	0	
Survey Language					
English	5	83.3	6	100	
Spanish	1	16.7	0	0	

From this point forward, data are reflective of only the six participants with complete data.

## Research Topics

Topic 1: Parents report an improvement in overall FNPA score after participating in the Kids Eat Right RD Parent Empowerment Program.

To answer this question, a paired sample t-test was used to analyze significance of change in FNPA survey score from the beginning of the program to its completion. A greater score on the FNPA survey tool is indicative of a healthier family. Improvement during the program would be seen as an overall increase in evaluation score. Five of the 6 parents improved their scores over the course of the program. The 5 parents who improved scores

attended 3 or 4 workshops, while the parent whose score decreased attended only the second and fourth workshops. The pre-evaluation and post-evaluation scores of the 6 parents with complete data are shown in Table 7.

Table 7: Pre-evaluation and post-evaluation FNPA score comparisons of complete data

Parent	Pre-Evaluation	Post-Evaluation
	Score	Score
401	65	75
404	69	81
406	62	72
526	58	59
529	60	63
531	76	69

The mean score for the pre-evaluation was 65. The mean score for the post-evaluation was 69.83. Although an improvement in score was observed for the group, the change was not significant (P=0.163). Data are shown in Table 8.

Table 8: Paired sample t-test of pre- and post-evaluation FNPA survey tool scores

	Mean Pre- Evaluation	Mean Post- Evaluation	P value
Group	65	69.83	.163

<sup>\*</sup>p value<.05

The lack of significance related to improvement in FNPA score during the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* is likely related to the sample size being extremely small. Such few data values decrease the likelihood of finding significance, although improvement was observed based on mean values. Additionally, the survey tool may not be specific enough to detect small behavior changes within the families. Other educational programs for parents of Head Start children with larger pools of participants reported significant increases in the nutritional health of the family following the intervention. <sup>94,96</sup> Positive changes in parent FNPA scores were

observed in the study done by Roofe in that the home environment became less obesigenic.<sup>104</sup> However, children were also educated in order to parallel parent education material in some studies,<sup>94,104</sup> a practice that was not done in the *RD Parent Empowerment Program*.

It was hypothesized that results of Research Topic 1 would show an improvement in FNPA score of parents that participated in all sessions of the Kids Eat Right *RD Parent Empowerment Program*. Data could not prove this to be statistically correct. However, data suggest that those who participated in 3 or 4 sessions of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* maintained or improved their FNPA survey score upon program completion. The *RD Parent Empowerment Program* may be useful in providing parents with information as to how to incorporate healthy habits into their families.

Topic 2: Parents report an improvement in dietary behaviors after participating in the Kids Eat Right RD Parent Empowerment Program.

The following 4 constructs were evaluated using 5 questions from the FNPA survey tool: family meal patterns (breakfast consumption, eating family meals together), food choices (fruit and vegetable consumption), beverage choices (soda and sugary drink consumption), and restriction and reward (monitoring sweets and salty foods).

To determine improvement in dietary behaviors, survey responses were separated by question then analyzed using paired sample t-tests. Positive behaviors were designated as 4 on a scale of 1 to 4 for all questions with the exception of the "Beverages" question. The Beverages question was reverse coded on the survey. A score of 1 was most desirable for reverse coded

questions. Reverse coding was used in the FNPA survey tool so that a high score was not favorable for all answers. This was accounted for in the tallying of total score. 15,16

Some behaviors remained consistent for many participants. The practices of usually or always eating breakfast and eating meals as a family did not change over the course of the program for 5 of the 6 families. As was true with the overall FNPA score, Parent 531 was the only participant who showed a decrease in positive behaviors related to breakfast consumption and eating meals as a family. The pre-evaluation means for both questions were 3.67. The postevaluation means were 3.33 for both questions, showing a decrease in positive behavior. The decreases in means were due to the single values that decreased in each group. There was no statistically significant change in desired behavior (P=0.363). The behaviors related to breakfast consumption and family meals were representative of the FNPA survey construct "Family Meal Patterns." It was hypothesized that the child would eat breakfast most days of the week and that the family would eat meals together most days of the week. This cannot be assumed true because responses stayed the same for those who attended 3 or 4 workshops, and decreased for the participant who attended 2 workshops. It is important to note that the 5 parents with consistent responses at pre- and post-evaluation reported habits at baseline were desirable; therefore, little positive change was attainable.

The reported occurrence of fruit and vegetable intake at meals and snacks was less consistent as a result of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program*. Three parents reported no change in their children usually eating fruits and vegetables, while 1 parent reported an improvement and 2 parents reported to regress in the behavior. Pre-evaluation mean survey response was 3.17. Post-evaluation mean survey response was 2.83. There was not a significant

change in desired behavior (P=0.465) for the intake fruits and vegetables. It was hypothesized that the child would eat at least 3 servings of fruits/vegetables most days of the week. Upon completion of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program*, the quantitative evaluation of fruit and vegetable servings cannot be determined. Furthermore, it cannot be verified that the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* improved the behavior of children eating fruits and vegetables at meals and snacks.

The child's consumption of sweetened beverages including soda pop or sugary drinks was consistently reported as sometimes for 5 of the 6 families. The response for Parent 401 changed from "sometimes" at pre-evaluation to "usually" at post-evaluation. One explanation for the decrease in desired behavior for Parent 401 may be related to juice consumption. It is possible that at baseline, juice was not considered to be a sugary drink, but upon completion of the program, the use of juice was recognized as less desirable but the habit had not been changed. The mean pre-evaluation score for sweetened beverage intake was 2.00. The mean post-evaluation score for sweetened beverage intake was 2.17. Although an increase in mean was observed, this question was reverse coded and, therefore, a higher score indicates a decrease in desired behavior. There was no statistically significant change in desired behavior (P=0.363) for beverage choices of children. It was hypothesized that the child would decrease intake of soda pop or sugary beverages most days of the week. This hypothesis could not be proven, although most parents reported a consistently low intake of sweetened beverages.

In the FNPA survey food restriction practices are assessed using the statement: "Our family monitors the eating of chips, cookies, and candy." Parents participating in the RD Parent Empowerment Program showed the greatest improvement on this question. Two

parents improved scores from "sometimes" (2) to "always" (4), while the remaining parents remained consistent in this practice usually or always. The pre-evaluation mean was 3.00, with a post-evaluation mean of 3.67. The improvement in score was not significant (P=0.175). There was no regression observed in this practice over the course of the program. The use of the word "monitors" in the survey questions may be an important factor as research does not necessarily support or discount the use of restriction as a healthy habit. Research does, however, suggest that children of parents who monitor the food choices of the child may exhibit healthier weights. It was hypothesized that the family would decrease the consumption of chips, cookies, or candy most days of the week. Although the actual amount of these foods that were consumed cannot be assessed with the available data, the practice of monitoring the consumption was favorable.

Refer to Table 9 for scores of each survey question separated by participant. Statistical comparisons of mean scores using paired sample t-tests for each survey topic are shown in Table 10. Some scores were relatively high initially (3s and 4s, 2s for reverse coded question – indicating sometimes/always for positive behaviors) leaving little room for improvement. Furthermore, parents may have viewed their behaviors at baseline as healthy, while in reality they learned throughout the course of the program that there were improvements that could be made. This may have been translated as lower scores to some FNPA survey questions. Although no hypotheses could be confirmed, it is unlikely that participants' families would become less healthy as a result of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program*.

Table 9: Change in survey results broken down by parent and survey question topic

Table 9: Change in su	Pre-	Post-			
	Evaluation	Evaluation			
	Value	Value			
401	Value	value			
Breakfast	4	4			
Family Meals	4	4			
FV Intake	3	4			
Beverages <sup>a</sup>	2	3			
Restriction	4	4			
404					
Breakfast	4	4			
Family Meals	4	4			
FV Intake	3	3			
Beverages <sup>a</sup>	2	2			
Restriction	2	4			
405					
Breakfast	4	4			
Family Meals	4	4			
FV Intake	3	2			
Beverages <sup>a</sup>	2	2			
Restriction	2	4			
526					
Breakfast	3	3			
Family Meals	3	3			
FV Intake	3	3			
Beverages <sup>a</sup>	2	2			
Restriction	3	3			
529	1				
Breakfast	3	3			
Family Meals	3	3			
FV Intake	3	3			
Beverages <sup>a</sup>	2	2			
Restriction	3	3			
531					
Breakfast	4	2			
Family Meals	4	2			
FV Intake	4	2			
Beverages <sup>a</sup>	2	2			
Restriction	4	4			

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup>Reverse coded - desired behavior is "Never (1)/Sometimes(2)"; all other desired behaviors are "Usually(3)/Always(4)"

Table 10: Change in desired behavior of group over course of program

	Pre-Evaluation Mean	Post-Evaluation Mean	p value
Breakfast	3.67	3.33	.363
Family Meals	3.67	3.33	.363
FV Intake	3.17	2.83	.465
Beverages <sup>a</sup>	2.00	2.17	.363
Restriction	3.00	3.67	.175

<sup>\*</sup>p value<.05

#### Limitations

The *RD Parent Empowerment Program* conducted in Johnson City, TN in partnership with Head Start had some limitations. First, the sample size was small. Of the approximately 105 families that were invited to participate in the program, 13 began the program and 6 completed it. Only 3 parents attended all 4 workshops. Each workshop of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* was conducted only once. The times were consistently on Thursday evenings and may have conflicted with potential participants' schedules. Furthermore, the sample was convenient and participation was voluntary. Parents who chose to participate may have already been motivated to live a healthy life and those truly in need of education for behavior change were not present. There was no control group and no blinding was used during the study. Participants were aware that their evaluation results would be used for comparison and may have provided untrue answers in order to appear healthier than reality. Possible data entry errors may have skewed results. There were no male parents involved in the study. Additional demographics, like race and income level, as well as anthropometric data were limited due to the inclusion in a larger research study that did not have approval to collect

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup>Reverse coded - desired behavior is "Never/Sometimes"; all other desired behaviors are "Usually/Always"

this information. Finally, the use of incentives in the form of gift cards, door prizes, childcare, and food may have influenced participants.

## **CHAPTER 5**

## **CONCLUSIONS**

The purpose of this study was to assess the effectiveness of the implementation of the Kids Eat Right RD Parent Empowerment Program in Johnson City, TN Head Start Centers. The program provides parents with information to assist in integrating healthy habits into their families. The Family Nutrition and Physical Activity screening tool was used as the assessment tool for family habits prior to beginning the 4-session parent education program and upon completion of the program. Initiating healthy habits in families may help combat obesity rates among preschool children that are reported to be as high as 10.4-18.4% of US children. 1,2 Families of preschool children in Johnson City, TN are especially likely to benefit from nutrition education programming because schools in the area exhibit childhood obesity rates between 36.5 and 42%. Poverty is also a concern in the area with 20.8% of children living in that socioeconomic classification. Head Start was selected as the target for the RD Parent Empowerment Program based on enrollment criteria with the assumption that those benefitting from the program would be of low SES. Low SES is often associated with decreased access to healthy foods and low levels of nutrition education among parents. Conducting the RD Parent Empowerment Program in a Head Start community potentially reaches those in greatest need of nutrition information. Preschool children rely heavily on parents and caretakers to meet daily nutritional needs. 12 Breakfast consumption, eating meals together as a family, fruit and vegetable intake, beverage choices, and food restriction are focuses in this study, as well as overall family nutrition and health habits.

Although data from the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* do not indicate statistically significant changes in overall or specific dietary behaviors of families, a closer look at individual participants shows promising results. Total FNPA survey scores increased for 5 of the 6 participants upon completion of the program. Those with improved scores attended 3 or 4 of the 4 programs. Increased participation correlated to improved scores.

Most participants reported that the child usually or always ate breakfast and that meals were usually or always consumed as a family. This positive behavior did not change for 5 of 6 participants, suggesting that habits did not regress and also had little room for improvement across the span of the program. Low consumption of sweetened beverages was also evident at baseline. One participant reported to increase consumption of sweetened beverages at the conclusion of the program. It is possible that this negative behavior change was related to the recognition of juice as a sweetened beverage, although this is a speculated explanation based on parent group discussions.

No pattern related to the consumption of fruits and vegetables was exhibited over the course of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program*. Families reported increases, decreases, and maintenance of how often fruits and vegetables were included in meals and snacks. Parents completing the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* reported to generally increase the amount of monitoring practiced in their families related to the intake of chips, cookies, and candy upon completion of the programs.

Future efforts of the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* should focus on increasing parent participation. Adding more sites in which the program could be implemented at is one way to accomplish this. Furthermore, conducting each workshop more than once could

increase participation. Additional advertising and promotion of incentives to be provided might also increase participation. Increasing the amount of data collected could allow for stronger conclusions to be drawn related to the effectiveness of the program. Anthropometrics of parents and children would provide data that could be more equally compared to previously completed studies of parent education programs. Although the FNPA survey tool is relatively easy to use and quickly administered, it may not be specific enough to gauge behavior changes. Follow-up questions and/or the use of interviews or focus groups may provide more detailed insight on minor, yet beneficial, behavior changes that families make over the course of the program. Following up with parents who completed the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* 4-6 months after program completion would allow for the analysis of behavior maintenance in families. Communities should consider implementing the *RD Parent Empowerment Program* combined with long-term follow-up efforts for families with young children in order to instill healthy habits at a young age in hopes those habits continuing throughout life.

#### REFERENCES

- Ogden C, Carroll M. Prevalence of obesity among children and adolescents: United States, trends 1963–1965 through 2007–2008. Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Center for Health Statistics. 2010;201.
- 2. Anderson SE, Whitaker RC. Prevalence of obesity among US preschool children in different racial and ethnic groups. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med*. 2009;163(4):344.
- 3. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Basics About Childhood Obesity. Overweight and Obesity. <a href="http://www.cdc.gov/obesity/childhood/basics.html">http://www.cdc.gov/obesity/childhood/basics.html</a>. Updated April 27, 2012. Accessed December 1, 2012.
- 4. Trust for America's Health. New Report: Tennessee Ranks Second Most Obese State in the Nation. Trust for America's Health: Reports. <a href="http://healthyamericans.org/reports/obesity2010/release.php?stateid=TN">http://healthyamericans.org/reports/obesity2010/release.php?stateid=TN</a>. Published June 29, 2010. Accessed November 30, 2012.
- Trust for America's Health. Adult Obesity Rate in Tennessee Could Reach 63.4 Percent by 2030, According to New Study. Trust for America's Health: Reports. <a href="http://healthyamericans.org/reports/obesity2012/?stateid=TN">http://healthyamericans.org/reports/obesity2012/?stateid=TN</a>. Published September 18, 2012. Accessed November 30, 2012.
- 6. Tennessee Dept. of Education. Office of Coordinated School Health Annual Report 2011-2012 School Year.

  <a href="http://www.tennessee.gov/education/schoolhealth/data\_reports/doc/Annual\_Report\_20\_11-2012.pdf">http://www.tennessee.gov/education/schoolhealth/data\_reports/doc/Annual\_Report\_20\_11-2012.pdf</a>. Accessed November 30, 2012.
- 7. Tennessee Department of Education and Office of Coordinated School Health. Childhood Obesity in Tennessee. Tennessee Coordinated School Health. <a href="http://www.wnpt.org/productions/chcv2/obesity/pdf/ChObesityFactSheet.pdf">http://www.wnpt.org/productions/chcv2/obesity/pdf/ChObesityFactSheet.pdf</a>. Accessed November 30, 2012.
- 8. Trust for America's Health and Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. F as in Fat 2012 [Issue Report]. Washington, DC: Trust for America's Health; September 2012.
- 9. Mountain States Health Alliance. 2011 Community Health Needs Assessment. Mountain States Health Alliance. <a href="http://www.msha.com/uploads/files/CHNA/MSHACHNA.pdf">http://www.msha.com/uploads/files/CHNA/MSHACHNA.pdf</a>. Published June 29, 2012. Accessed November 30, 2012.
- 10. Wyatt SB, Winters KP, Dubbert PM. Overweight and obesity: Prevalence, consequences, and causes of a growing public health problem. *Am J Med Sci.* 2006;331(4):166-174.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Obesity Among Low-Income Preschool Children. PedNSSFactSheet. <a href="http://www.cdc.gov/obesity/downloads/PedNSSFactSheet.pdf">http://www.cdc.gov/obesity/downloads/PedNSSFactSheet.pdf</a>. Accessed December 1, 2012.
- 12. Moag-Stahlberg A. The State of Family Nutrition and Physical Activity: Are We Making Progress? *J Am Diet Assoc.* 2011;111(4):F1-30.

- 13. Administration for Children and Families. Head Start Services. Office of Head Start. <a href="http://www.acf.hhs.gov/programs/ohs/about/head-start">http://www.acf.hhs.gov/programs/ohs/about/head-start</a>. Accessed November 29, 2012.
- 14. RD Parent Empowerment Program. Handout presented in: Facilitator Webinar. October 2012; Johnson City, TN.
- 15. Ihmels MA, Welk GJ, Eisenmann JC, Nusser SM. Development and preliminary validation of a family nutrition and physical activity (FNPA) screening tool. *Int. J. Behav. Nutr. Phys. Act.* 2009;6(14).
- 16. Ihmels MA, Welk GJ, Eisenmann JC, Nusser SM, Myers EF. Prediction of BMI change in young children with the family nutrition and physical activity (FNPA) screening tool. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*. 2009;38(1):60-68.
- 17. Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Curtin LR, Lamb MM, Flegal KM. Prevalence of high body mass index in US children and adolescents, 2007-2008. *JAMA: the journal of the American Medical Association*. 2010;303(3):242-249.
- 18. Gardner DS, Hosking J, Metcalf BS, Jeffery AN, Voss LD, Wilkin TJ. Contribution of early weight gain to childhood overweight and metabolic health: A longitudinal study (EarlyBird 36). *Pediatrics*. 2009;123(1):e67-e73.
- 19. Ford CN, Slining MM, Popkin BM. Trends in dietary intake among US 2-to 6-year-old children, 1989-2008. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*. 2013;113(1):35-42. e6.
- 20. Drewnowski A, Specter S. Poverty and obesity: The role of energy density and energy costs. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2004;79(1):6-16.
- 21. Safer D, Agras W, Bryson S, Hammer L. Early body mass index and other anthropometric relationships between parents and children. *International journal of obesity and related metabolic disorders: journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity*. 2001;25(10):1532-1536.
- 22. Berkowitz RI, Stallings VA, Maislin G, Stunkard AJ. Growth of children at high risk of obesity during the first 6 y of life: Implications for prevention. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2005;81(1):140-146.
- 23. Hainsworth KR, Miller LA, Stolzman SC, et al. Pain as a comorbidity of pediatric obesity. *ICAN: Infant, Child, & Adolescent Nutrition*. 2012;4(5):315-320.
- 24. Tai A, Volkmer R, Burton A. Association between asthma symptoms and obesity in preschool (4-5 year old) children. *Journal of Asthma*. 2009;46(4):362-365.
- 25. Chen K, Yeh C, Tung L, Yang J, Yang S, Wang C. Relevant factors influencing flatfoot in preschool-aged children. *Eur J Pediatr*. 2011;170(7):931-936.
- 26. Parrott J, Rutledge C, Simbro K, Shepherd L. The predictive relationship of pediatric body mass indexes and comorbid diagnoses: Including the current findings regarding abscesses. *ICAN: Infant, Child, & Adolescent Nutrition.* 2012;4(5):283-288.

- 27. Panzer BM, Dhuper S, Gupta N. Obesity and the dual diagnosis child exploring the dynamics of comorbid psychiatric disorders. *ICAN: Infant, Child, & Adolescent Nutrition*. 2012;4(5):310-314.
- 28. Freedman DS, Khan LK, Serdula MK, Dietz WH, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS. The relation of childhood BMI to adult adiposity: The bogalusa heart study. *Pediatrics*. 2005;115(1):22-27.
- 29. Johnson E, McInnes MM, Shinogle JA. What is the economic cost of overweight children? *Eastern Economic Journal*. 2006;32(1):171-187.
- 30. Sepulveda M, Tait F, Zimmerman E, Edington D. Impact of childhood obesity on employers. *Health Aff.* 2010;29(3):513-521.
- 31. Crawford DA, Ball K, Cleland VJ, et al. Home and neighbourhood correlates of BMI among children living in socioeconomically disadvantaged neighbourhoods. *Br J Nutr*. 2012;107(7):1028-1036.
- 32. Shrewsbury V, Wardle J. Socioeconomic status and adiposity in childhood: A systematic review of Cross-sectional studies 1990–2005. *Obesity*. 2008;16(2):275-284.
- 33. Simmons S, Alexander JL, Ewing H, Whetzel S. SNAP participation in Preschool-Aged children and prevalence of overweight and obesity. *J Sch Health*. 2012;82(12):548-552.
- 34. Singh GK, Siahpush M, Kogan MD. Neighborhood socioeconomic conditions, built environments, and childhood obesity. *Health Aff*. 2010;29(3):503-512.
- 35. Nashville Public Television's *Children's Health Crisis*. Obesity: Childhood Rates in TN. Npt reports Children's Health Crisis.

  <a href="http://www.wnpt.org/productions/chcv2/obesity/rates.html">http://www.wnpt.org/productions/chcv2/obesity/rates.html</a>. Accessed November 30, 2012.
- 36. PBS. Obesity Rate in Tennessee Counties. PBS Newshour. <a href="http://www.pbs.org/newshour/interactive/patchworknation/stats/health/obesity-rate/tn/">http://www.pbs.org/newshour/interactive/patchworknation/stats/health/obesity-rate/tn/</a>. Accessed November 30, 2012.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. County Level Estimates of Obesity State Maps. Diabetes Data & Trends.
   <a href="http://apps.nccd.cdc.gov/DDT\_STRS2/CountyPrevalenceData.aspx?mode=OBS">http://apps.nccd.cdc.gov/DDT\_STRS2/CountyPrevalenceData.aspx?mode=OBS</a>. Accessed November 30, 2012.
- 38. Jago R, Baranowski T, Baranowski JC, Thompson D, Greaves K. BMI from 3–6 y of age is predicted by TV viewing and physical activity, not diet. *Int J Obes.* 2005;29(6):557-564.
- 39. Adachi-Mejia A, Longacre M, Gibson J, Beach M, Titus-Ernstoff L, Dalton M. Children with a TV in their bedroom at higher risk for being overweight. *Int J Obes*. 2006;31(4):644-651.
- 40. Bell JF, Zimmerman FJ. Shortened nighttime sleep duration in early life and subsequent childhood obesity. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med*. 2010;164(9):840.
- 41. Taveras EM, Gillman MW, Kleinman K, Rich-Edwards JW, Rifas-Shiman SL. Racial/ethnic differences in early-life risk factors for childhood obesity. *Pediatrics*. 2010;125(4):686-695.

- 42. Dubois L, Girard M, Potvin Kent M. Breakfast eating and overweight in a pre-school population: Is there a link? *PUBLIC HEALTH NUTRITION-CAB INTERNATIONAL*-. 2006;9(4):436.
- 43. Dubois L, Girard M, Potvin Kent M, Farmer A, Tatone-Tokuda F. Breakfast skipping is associated with differences in meal patterns, macronutrient intakes and overweight among pre-school children. *PUBLIC HEALTH NUTRITION-CAB INTERNATIONAL*-. 2008;12(1):19-28.
- 44. Williams BM, O'Neil CE, Keast DR, Cho S, Nicklas TA. Are breakfast consumption patterns associated with weight status and nutrient adequacy in african-american children? *Public Health Nutr.* 2009;12(4):489.
- 45. Deshmukh-Taskar PR, Nicklas TA, O'Neil CE, Keast DR, Radcliffe JD, Cho S. The relationship of breakfast skipping and type of breakfast consumption with nutrient intake and weight status in children and adolescents: The national health and nutrition examination survey 1999-2006. *J Am Diet Assoc*. 2010;110(6):869-878.
- 46. Rampersaud GC, Pereira MA, Girard BL, Adams J, Metzl JD. Breakfast habits, nutritional status, body weight, and academic performance in children and adolescents. *J Am Diet Assoc*. 2005;105(5):743-760.
- 47. Quigley R, Taylor R, Scragg R. Is consuming breakfast important for academic performance, maintaining a healthy body weight, and improving nutrient intake and lifestyle habits in children. 2007.
- 48. Antonogeorgos G, Panagiotakos D, Papadimitriou A, Priftis K, Anthracopoulos M, Nicolaidou P. Breakfast consumption and meal frequency interaction with childhood obesity. *Pediatric Obesity*. 2012;7(1):65-72.
- 49. Tin S, Ho S, Mak K, Wan K, Lam T. Breakfast skipping and change in body mass index in young children. *Int J Obes*. 2011;35(7):899-906.
- 50. Newby P. Are dietary intakes and eating behaviors related to childhood obesity? A comprehensive review of the evidence. *The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*. 2007;35(1):35-60.
- 51. Must A, Barish E, Bandini L. Modifiable risk factors in relation to changes in BMI and fatness: What have we learned from prospective studies of school-aged children&quest. *Int J Obes.* 2009;33(7):705-715.
- 52. Fiese BH, Hammons A, Grigsby-Toussaint D. Family mealtimes: A contextual approach to understanding childhood obesity. *Economics & Human Biology*. 2012;10(4):365-374.
- 53. Anderson SE, Whitaker RC. Household routines and obesity in US preschool-aged children. *Pediatrics*. 2010;125(3):420-428.
- 54. Hammons AJ, Fiese BH. Is frequency of shared family meals related to the nutritional health of children and adolescents? *Pediatrics*. 2011;127(6):e1565-e1574.

- 55. Valdés J, Rodríguez-Artalejo F, Aguilar L, Jaén-Casquero M, Royo-Bordonada M. Frequency of family meals and childhood overweight: A systematic review. *Pediatric obesity*. 2013;8(1):e1-e13.
- 56. FitzPatrick E, Edmunds LS, Dennison BA. Positive effects of family dinner are undone by television viewing. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 2007;107(4):666-671.
- 57. Cooke L, Wardle J, Gibson E, Sapochnik M, Sheiham A, Lawson M. Demographic, familial and trait predictors of fruit and vegetable consumption by pre-school children. *PUBLIC HEALTH NUTRITION-CAB INTERNATIONAL*-. 2004;7(2):295-302.
- 58. Skafida V. The family meal panacea: Exploring how different aspects of family meal occurrence, meal habits and meal enjoyment relate to young children's diets. *Sociol Health Illn*. 2013.
- 59. Lorson BA, Melgar-Quinonez HR, Taylor CA. Correlates of fruit and vegetable intakes in US children. *J Am Diet Assoc*. 2009;109(3):474-478.
- 60. Wyse R, Wolfenden L, Campbell E, et al. A cluster randomized controlled trial of a telephone-based parent intervention to increase preschoolers' fruit and vegetable consumption. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2012;96(1):102-110.
- 61. Vernarelli JA, Mitchell DC, Hartman TJ, Rolls BJ. Dietary energy density is associated with body weight status and vegetable intake in US children. *J Nutr.* 2011;141(12):2204-2210.
- 62. Guenther PM, Dodd KW, Reedy J, Krebs-Smith SM. Most americans eat much less than recommended amounts of fruits and vegetables. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 2006;106(9):1371-1379.
- 63. Miller P, Moore RH, Kral TV. Children's daily fruit and vegetable intake: Associations with maternal intake and child weight status. *Journal of nutrition education and behavior*. 2011;43(5):396-400.
- 64. Wyse R, Campbell E, Nathan N, Wolfenden L. Associations between characteristics of the home food environment and fruit and vegetable intake in preschool children: A cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health*. 2011;11(1):938.
- 65. Busick DB, Brooks J, Pernecky S, Dawson R, Petzoldt J. Parent food purchases as a measure of exposure and preschool-aged children's willingness to identify and taste fruit and vegetables. *Appetite*. 2008;51(3):468-473.
- 66. Sweetman C, McGowan L, Croker H, Cooke L. Characteristics of family mealtimes affecting children's vegetable consumption and liking. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 2011;111(2):269-273.
- 67. Savage JS, Peterson J, Marini M, Bordi Jr PL, Birch LL. The addition of a plain or herb-flavored reduced-fat dip is associated with improved preschoolers' intake of vegetables. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*. 2013.
- 68. Wang YC, Bleich SN, Gortmaker SL. Increasing caloric contribution from sugar-sweetened beverages and 100% fruit juices among US children and adolescents, 1988–2004. *Pediatrics*. 2008;121(6):e1604-e1614.

- 69. Fulgoni VL, Quann EE. National trends in beverage consumption in children from birth to 5 years: Analysis of NHANES across three decades. *Nutrition journal*. 2012;11(1):92.
- 70. Keller KL, Kirzner J, Pietrobelli A, St-Onge M, Faith MS. Increased sweetened beverage intake is associated with reduced milk and calcium intake in 3-to 7-year-old children at multi-item laboratory lunches. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 2009;109(3):497-501.
- 71. Fiorito LM, Marini M, Francis LA, Smiciklas-Wright H, Birch LL. Beverage intake of girls at age 5 y predicts adiposity and weight status in childhood and adolescence. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2009;90(4):935-942.
- 72. Kosova EC, Auinger P, Bremer AA. The relationships between sugar-sweetened beverage intake and cardiometabolic markers in young children. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*. 2013;113(2):219-227.
- 73. Lim S, Zoellner JM, Lee JM, et al. Obesity and Sugar-sweetened beverages in African-American preschool children: A longitudinal study. *Obesity*. 2009;17(6):1262-1268.
- 74. Birch LL, Fisher J, Grimm-Thomas K, Markey C, Sawyer R, Johnson S. Confirmatory factor analysis of the child feeding questionnaire: A measure of parental attitudes, beliefs and practices about child feeding and obesity proneness. *Appetite*. 2001;36(3):201-210.
- 75. Powers SW, Chamberlin LA, Schaick KB, Sherman SN, Whitaker RC. Maternal feeding strategies, child eating behaviors, and child BMI in Low-Income African-American preschoolers. *Obesity*. 2006;14(11):2026-2033.
- 76. Sud S, Tamayo NC, Faith MS, Keller KL. Increased restrictive feeding practices are associated with reduced energy density in 4–6-year-old, multi-ethnic children at< i> ad libitum</i> laboratory test-meals. *Appetite*. 2010;55(2):201-207.
- 77. Jansen PW, Roza SJ, Jaddoe VW, et al. Children's eating behavior, feeding practices of parents and weight problems in early childhood: Results from the population-based generation R study. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*. 2012;9(1):130.
- 78. Joyce JL, Zimmer-Gembeck MJ. Parent feeding restriction and child weight. the mediating role of child disinhibited eating and the moderating role of the parenting context. *Appetite*. 2009;52(3):726-734.
- 79. Gregory JE, Paxton SJ, Brozovic AM. Pressure to eat and restriction are associated with child eating behaviours and maternal concern about child weight, but not child body mass index, in 2-to 4-year-old children. *Appetite*. 2010;54(3):550-556.
- 80. Carnell S, Wardle J. Associations between multiple measures of parental feeding and children's adiposity in united kingdom preschoolers. *Obesity*. 2007;15(1):137-144.
- 81. Montgomery C, Jackson DM, Kelly LA, Reilly JJ. Parental feeding style, energy intake and weight status in young scottish children. *Br J Nutr*. 2006;96(06):1149-1153.

- 82. Campbell K, Andrianopoulos N, Hesketh K, et al. Parental use of restrictive feeding practices and child BMI z-score: A 3-year prospective cohort study. *Appetite*. 2010;55(1):84-88.
- 83. Jansen E, Mulkens S, Jansen A. Do not eat the red food!: Prohibition of snacks leads to their relatively higher consumption in children. *Appetite*. 2007;49(3):572-577.
- 84. Jansen E, Mulkens S, Emond Y, Jansen A. From the garden of eden to the land of plenty: Restriction of fruit and sweets intake leads to increased fruit and sweets consumption in children. *Appetite*. 2008;51(3):570-575.
- 85. Ogden J, Cordey P, Cutler L, Thomas H. Parental restriction and children's diets: The chocolate coin and easter egg experiments. *Appetite*. 2012.
- 86. Birch LL, Fisher JO, Davison KK. Learning to overeat: Maternal use of restrictive feeding practices promotes girls' eating in the absence of hunger. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2003;78(2):215-220.
- 87. Anzman SL, Birch LL. Low inhibitory control and restrictive feeding practices predict weight outcomes. *J Pediatr*. 2009;155(5):651-656.
- 88. Gibson E, Kreichauf S, Wildgruber A, et al. A narrative review of psychological and educational strategies applied to young children's eating behaviours aimed at reducing obesity risk. *Obesity reviews*. 2012;13(s1):85-95.
- 89. Head Start Program Fact Sheet Fiscal Year 2011. Head Start.

  <a href="http://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/hslc/mr/factsheets/2011-hs-program-factsheet.html">http://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/hslc/mr/factsheets/2011-hs-program-factsheet.html</a>.

  Reviewed December 2012. Updated December 17, 2012. Accessed January 2013.
- 90. Hughes CC, Gooze RA, Finkelstein DM, Whitaker RC. Barriers to obesity prevention in head start. *Health Aff*. 2010;29(3):454-462.
- 91. Davis AM, Befort C, Steiger K, Simpson S, Mijares M. The nutrition needs of low-income families regarding living healthier lifestyles findings from a qualitative study. *Journal of Child Health Care*. 2013;17(1):53-61.
- 92. Hoerr S, Utech AE, Ruth E. Child control of food choices in head start families. *Journal of nutrition education and behavior*. 2005;37(4):185-190.
- 93. Hughes SO, Power TG, Papaioannou MA, et al. Emotional climate, feeding practices, and feeding styles: An observational analysis of the dinner meal in head start families. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act*. 2011;8(1):60.
- 94. Koblinsky SA, Guthrie JF, Lynch L. Evaluation of a nutrition education program for head start parents. *J Nutr Educ*. 1992;24(1):4-13.
- 95. Adedze P, Orr RA, Chapman-Novakofski K, Donovan SM. Set the pace: Nutrition education DVD for head start parents. *Journal of nutrition education and behavior*. 2013;45(3):279-281.

- 96. Herman A, Nelson BB, Teutsch C, Chung PJ. "Eat healthy, stay active!": A coordinated intervention to improve nutrition and physical activity among head start parents, staff, and children. *American Journal of Health Promotion*. 2012;27(1):e27-e36.
- 97. Hindin TJ, Contento IR, Gussow JD. A media literacy nutrition education curriculum for head start parents about the effects of television advertising on their children's food requests. *J Am Diet Assoc*. 2004;104(2):192-198.
- 98. Anderson RM, Funnell MM, Fitzgerald JT, Marrero DG. The diabetes empowerment scale: A measure of psychosocial self-efficacy. *Diabetes Care*. 2000;23(6):739-743.
- 99. Gibson CH. The process of empowerment in mothers of chronically ill children. *J Adv Nurs*. 1995;21(6):1201-1210.
- 100. Kang JS, Choi SY, Ryu EJ. Effects of a breastfeeding empowerment programme on korean breastfeeding mothers: A quasi-experimental study. *Int J Nurs Stud.* 2008;45(1):14-23.
- 101. RD Parent Empowerment Program: Leader Guide. Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. <a href="http://www.eatright.org/programs/kidseatright/activities/content.aspx?id=6442477891">http://www.eatright.org/programs/kidseatright/activities/content.aspx?id=6442477891</a>. Accessed September 2, 2013.
- 102. Hawkins RP, Kreuter M, Resnicow K, Fishbein M, Dijkstra A. Understanding tailoring in communicating about health. *Health Educ Res.* 2008;23(3):454-466.
- 103. Medrow, L. RD Parent Empowerment Webinar [webinar]. October 25, 2012. Accessed October 25, 2012.
- 104. Roofe NL. Improving families' nutrition knowledge through service learning. *J Allied Health*. 2011;40(4):194-198.
- 105. Sterrett EM, Williams J, Thompson K, et al. An exploratory study of 2 parenting styles and family health behaviors. *Am J Health Behav*. 2013;37(4):458-468.
- 106. Yee KE, Eisenmann J, Carlson JJ, Pfeiffer KA. Association between the family nutrition and physical activity screening tool and cardiovascular disease risk factors in 10-year old children. *International Journal of Pediatric Obesity*. 2011;6(3-4):314-320.
- 107. Ihmels M, Welk G. Family Nutrition and Physical Activity (FNPA) screening tool. *Weight Management Matters*. 2010;7(4):18-19.

### **APPENDICES**

### Appendix A

## 8 Habits of Healthy Kids

# 8 Habits of Healthy Kids<sup>14</sup>

Habit Number	Habit
1	Be physically active at least 1 hour a day
2	Spend less than 2 hours a day playing video, computer and cell phone
	games or watching TV
3	Eat a healthy breakfast every day
4	Eat vegetables and fruits at all meals and snacks
5	Make time for healthy family meals at home
6	Be wise about portion size
7	Drink water, low-fat or fat-free milk instead of soft drinks and other
	sweetened beverages
8	Ensure regular bedtime for your children and teens to include at least 9
	hours of sleep every night

### Appendix B

### **FNPA Survey Tool**

RD Parent Empowerment (EN) <a href="http://rdpe\_en.eatright-fnpa.org/public/partner.cfm">http://rdpe\_en.eatright-fnpa.org/public/partner.cfm</a>

#### **Consent Form**

The Family Nutrition and Physical Activity Screening Tool is provided for your use by the **Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics Foundation**. It was developed in partnership with Iowa State University.

By using this tool, you agree to provide valid and accurate information. The primary purpose of this tool is to provide you with information that may be helpful for you and your family. Your completion of this brief survey provides your consent to allow the Academy Foundation to combine your data with others so that reports can be created and averages may be calculated. The data will be summarized, however, it will not be individually identified.

☐ I Agree, Start Survey
Demographics
Child's Age:
Child's Gender: ☐ Male ☐ Female
Parent/Guardian's Age:
Parent/Guardian's Gender: ☐ Male ☐ Female
Workshop Leader:
Workshop Date:
How many RD Parent Empowerment workshops have you attended:
☐ 1, this is my first workshop ☐ 2, including this workshop
<ul><li>3, including this workshop</li><li>4, including this workshop</li></ul>
Family Meals
My child eats breakfast at home or at school:   Never   Sometimes   Usually  Always
Our family eats meals together:   Never Sometimes Usually Always

Family Eating Habits		
Our family eats while watching TV:   Never   Sometimes   Usually  Always		
Our family eats fast food:   Never   Sometimes   Usually  Always		
Food Choices		
Our family uses pre-prepared, heat-and-serve meals such as microwave dinners, frozen pizza, or macaroni-and-cheese:   Never   Sometimes   Usually  Always		
My child eats fruits and vegetables at meals or snacks:   Never Sometimes Usually  Always		
Beverage Choices		
My child drinks soda pop or sweetened beverages:   Never Sometimes Usually Always		
My child drinks 1% or non-fat milk at meals or snacks: ☐ Never ☐ Sometimes ☐ Usually ☐ Always		
Restriction / Reward		
Our family monitors eating of chips, cookies, and candy:   Never Sometimes Usually  Always		
Our family uses candy, ice cream or other foods as a reward for good behavior:   Never  Sometimes Usually Always		
Screen Time and Monitoring		
My child spends less than 2 hours on TV, video games and/or computer per day: ☐ Never☐ Sometimes☐ Usually☐ Always		
Our family limits the amount of TV our child watches:   Never Sometimes Usually Always		
Healthy Environment		
Our family allows our child to watch TV in their bedroom:   Never Sometimes Usually  Always		

I find time to exercise every day for my health:   Never   Sometimes   Usually  Always	
Family Activity Involvement	
Our family encourages our child to be active every day:   Never Sometimes Usually Always	
Our family does physical activity together for example playing in the park, playing soccer, or dancing at home:   Never   Sometimes   Usually  Always	
Section: Child Activity Involvement	
My child does physical activity during his/her free time: ☐ Never ☐ Sometimes ☐ Usually ☐ Always	
My child is enrolled in sports or activities with a coach or leader: ☐ Never ☐ Sometimes ☐ Usually ☐ Always	
Section: Family Routine	
Our family has a daily routine for our child's bedtime:   Never Sometimes Usually  Always	
My child gets 9 hours of sleep a night:   Never Sometimes Usually Always	

#### Appendix C

#### **IRB** Approval



#### East Tennessee State University

Office for the Protection of Human Research Subjects \* Box 70565 \* Johnson City, Tennessee 37614-1707 Phone: (423) 429-8053 Fax: (423) 439-6060

#### IRB APPROVAL Initial Exempt

February 25, 2013

Ms. Michelle Lee Dept of Allied Health P.O. Box 70690 Johnson City, TN 37614

RE: The Effectiveness of the Implementation of the Kids Eat Right RD Parent Empowerment Program at Johnson City Head Start Centers IRB#: 0213.20 ORSPA#: ,

On , an exempt approval was granted in accordance with 45 CFR 46. 101(b)(2). It is understood this project will be conducted in full accordance with all applicable sections of the IRB Policies. No continuing review is required. The exempt approval will be reported to the convened board on the next agenda.

 New exempt submission form, CV, Dear Parent letter, Flyer, Questionnaire, Data collection sheet

Projects involving Mountain States Health Alliance must also be approved by MSHA following IRB approval prior to initiating the study.

Unanticipated Problems Involving Risks to Subjects or Others must be reported to the IRB (and VA R&D if applicable) within 10 working days.

Proposed changes in approved research cannot be initiated without IRB review and approval. The only exception to this rule is that a change can be made prior to IRB approval when necessary to eliminate apparent immediate hazards to the research subjects [21 CFR 56.108 (a)(4)]. In such a case, the IRB must be promptly informed of the change following its implementation (within 10 working days) on Form 109 (www.etsu.edu/irb). The IRB will review the change to determine that it is consistent with ensuring the subject's continued welfare.



Accredited State December 2015

Sincerely, George Youngberg, M.D., Chair ETSU/VA Medical IRB

Cc:

#### VITA

#### **EMILY MICHELLE STERN**

Education: Red Lion Area School District, Red Lion, Pennsylvania

B.S. Nutrition and Foods, Appalachian State University, Boone, North Carolina, 2012

M.S. Clinical Nutrition, East Tennessee State University, Johnson City, Tennessee, 2014

Professional Experience: Graduate Assistant, East Tennessee State University, Johnson City,

Tennessee, Department of Allied Health Sciences, Clinical

Nutrition, 2012-2013

Dietetic Intern, East Tennessee State University, Johnson City,

Tennessee, 2012-2014

Publications: Lee, Michelle L, Bevins, Jessica, Clark, Jordan, **Stern, Emily**, and

Taylor, Samantha. (2013). A perspective into decisions, habits, and knowledge of eating behaviors of college students. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and

Dietetics, 113(Suppl. 3), A24.

Lee, Michelle L, Bevins, Jessica, Clark, Jordan, Stern, Emily, and

Taylor, Samantha. A perspective into decisions, habits, and

knowledge of eating behaviors of college students.

[poster] The Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics Food and

Nutrition Conference and Exhibition, Houston, TX. October

20, 2013.